Turība University

Laila Jurcena

SUMMARY OF DOCTORAL THESIS

CONTENT OF JUDICIAL INDEPENDENCE

Study Programme: Law Science

Doctoral Thesis Submitted for the Degree of Doctor in Law Subbranch: State Law



Scientific Superviser:

Ph.D.(cantab) Ineta Ziemele

Official Reviewers:

Dr. iur., prof. Ingrīda Veikša, Turība University

Dr. iur., prof. **Sandra Kaija**, Rīga Stradiņš University, Supreme Court, judge,

Ph.D., prof. **Danutė Jočienė**, Mykolas Romeris University, Supreme Court, Judge (Lithuania)

The doctoral thesis will be defended at the public session of the Promotion Board of Legal Science of Turība University on January 10, 2025, at 12.00 at the faculty of Law of Turība University, in Riga, Graudu street 68, in room A217.

The thesis and its summary are available at the Library of Turība University, Riga, Graudu Street 68

The chairman of Promotion Board of Legal Science:

Dr. iur. Ingrīda Veikša

The secretary of Promotion Board of Legal Science:

Dr. iur. Ingrīda Veikša

© Laila Jurcena, 2025

© Biznesa augstskola Turība, 2025

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Relevance of the Topic	4
Scientific Novelty and Significance of the Topic	8
Practical Value	9
Research Aim, Tasks, Hypothesis, Object and Subject	10
Limitations of the Thesis	11
Scientific Research Methods	12
Bibliography	13
Scope, Structure and Concise Presentation of the Content of the Thesis by Chapters	15
Chapter One. The Role of the Court as Demanded by Society and Developed by the Court	15
Chapter Two. The Concept and Definition of Judicial Independence	18
Chapter Three. Types of Judicial Independence	21
Chapter Four. Identification of the Content of Judicial Independence	23
Chapter Five. Components of Judicial Independence.	25
Approbation of the Thesis	27
Conclusions and Proposals	31
Bibliography	38

Relevance of the Topic

One of the most visible aspects of the development of a modern democratic state governed by the rule of law is the growing political, social and economic influence of the judiciary. The role of the court and the judge is evolving, and various challenges arise in this context. The judiciary must be able to fulfil its basic function and tasks today, when war and crises affect both the internal and global processes of each country, and the digital age makes borders transparent. Only an independent court has the power to maintain balance and protect democracy in the face of political populism and crises, and to ensure peace and stability. Promoting judicial independence contributes to the economic and legal sustainability of a country, as the prosperity and stability of a country is directly linked to the independence of the judiciary.

Today, different countries face greater or lesser challenges to their judiciary and its independence.² The judicial independence is also a topical issue in democratic countries governed by the rule of law. The search for the best solutions to improve the quality of justice is ongoing. This includes issues of court administration, procedural regulation, judicial qualification, accountability and other issues related to the functioning of the courts. Each of these needs to be addressed while ensuring judicial independence. The requirement of judicial independence is therefore "invoked" both to justify and to oppose the proposed developments. Judicial independence is used as an argument by the legislature, the executive and the judiciary itself.

The European Union's (hereinafter "EU") annual Justice Scoreboards point to problems with judicial independence. The EU Justice Scoreboard analyses, *inter alia*, the efficiency and quality of the justice system and judicial independence. Since 2013, it has been comparing justice systems in all EU Member States, monitoring justice reforms and assessing trends in the field of justice, thereby identifying problems and contributing to their resolution based on national best practices. The report updates information on judicial independence (e.g. the 2023 report includes information on judges' remuneration, the appointment of court presidents, etc.) and therefore identifies new challenges in this regard.³

¹ Satversmes tiesa (Constitutional Court of the Republic of Latvia). Case 2016-31-01; Separate Opinion of Judge Ineta Ziemele, p. 5. Obtained 20.08.2021.: https://www.satv.tiesa.gov.lv/web/viewer.html?file=/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/2016-31-01 Atseviskas domas Ziemele.pdf#search=

² International Association of Judicial Independence and World Peace. (2008). Mount Scopus International Standards of Judicial Independence (consolidated 2015), p. 42. Obtained 24.12.2021.: https://www.jiwp.org/mt-scopus-standards

The document points to problems in countries such as Turkey, Israel, Hungary, Poland, the US and Venezuela.

³ European Commission (2023). 2023 EU Justice Scoreboard. Obtained 26.02.2024.: <u>2023 EU Justice Scoreboard | European Commission (europa.eu)</u>

Information from Eurobarometer surveys on public and business perceptions of judicial independence in each Member State. Obtained 26.02.2024.: Perceived independence of the national justice systems in the EU among the general public - June 2023 - Eurobarometer survey (europa.eu)

A number of issues related to judicial independence are still pending before the European Court of Human Rights and the Court of Justice of the European Union. While many cases in recent years have been brought against Poland and Hungary, problems in ensuring judicial independence have also been identified in other countries.⁴

The Council of Europe's Commission for Democracy through Law (hereinafter "the Venice Commission") regularly provides opinions both on new draft laws and on amendments to laws and regulations governing the judiciary, pointing out problems and shortcomings in ensuring judicial independence. The Venice Commission is increasingly called upon by the Monitoring Committee of the Parliamentary Assembly of the Council of Europe to give its opinion on the legal framework of the judiciary in the mamber states. For example, in 2023, the Venice Commission identified problems in ensuring judicial independence in both France⁶ and the Netherlands.

Judicial reforms are also taking place in democratic countries governed by the rule of law today. In Bosnia and Herzegovina, a new law on courts has been drafted, bringing changes in the judicial system. In Montenegro, extensive amendments to the laws and regulations governing the judiciary have been drafted. One of the objectives of the draft laws is to strengthen judicial

⁴ Court of Justice of the European Union. Case C-157/21; 16.02.2022. Judgment of the Court (Full Court); Court of Justice of the European Union. Case C-156/21; 16.02.2022. Judgment of the Court (Full Court); European Court of Human Rights. Case 21181/19, 51751/20 Tuleya v. Poland; 06.10.2023. Judgment; European Court of Human Rights. Case 39650/18 Żurek v. Poland; 16.06.2022. Judgment.

⁵ European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2023). Montenegro Follow-up Opinion on the Opinion on the Draft Amendments to the Law on the Judicial Council and Judges. CDL-AD(2023)011. Opinion. Strasbourg: Council of Europe, 13.03.2023. Obtained 25.02.2024.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2023)011-e;

European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2023). Bosnia and Herzegovina Opinion on the Draft Law on Courts of Bosnia and Herzegovina. CDL-AD(2023)003. Opinion. Strasbourg: Council of Europe, 14.03.2023. Obtained 25.02.2024.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2023)003-e

⁶ France reformed its judicial system in 2008 and 2013, gradually reducing the influence of the executive over the judiciary and strengthening the judicial independence. The judiciary is also currently undergoing reforms. The Venice Commission has highlighted the need for improvements to ensure the independence of judges.

European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2023). On the Superior Council of Magistracy and the Status of the Judiciary as Regards Nominations, Mutations, Promotions and Disciplinary Procedures. CDL-AD(2023)015. Joint Opinion of the Venice Commission and the Directorate General of Human Rights and Rule of Law (DGI) of the Council of Europe. Strasbourg: Council of Europe, 13.06.2023. Obtained 25.02.2024.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2023)015-e

⁷ In the Netherlands, the Venice Commission's evaluation of the Law on the Organisation of the Judiciary pointed to a number of shortcomings, stressing in particular that informal traditions to ensure the independence of judges are welcome, but that certain requirements need to be regulated in the law.

European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2023). On Legal Safeguards of the Independence of the Judicialy from the Executive Power. CDL-AD(2023)029. Joint Opinion of the Venice Commission and the Directorate General of Human Rights and Rule of Law (DGI) of the Council of Europe. Strasbourg: Council of Europe, 11.10.2023. Obtained 25.02.2024.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2023)029-e

⁸ European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2023). Boznia and Herzegovina Opinion on the Draft Law on Courts of Bosnia and Herzegovina. CDL-AD(2023)003. Opinion. Strasbourg: Council of Europe, 14.03.2023.

independence and accountability. In Romania, work on judicial reform started already in 2020, with three laws adopted by the end of 2022. Both the Venice Commission and the Romanian Constitutional Court expressed their opinions in this respect, in accordance with their respective competences. The Court of Justice of the European Union has also assessed the judicial reforms. Reforms and improvements aimed at strengthening judicial independence are still ongoing in Latvia. Strategy of the Judicial Council 2021-2025 sets out its overarching objective, *inter alia*, to ensure the independence, quality, development and accountability of the judiciary. Recently, political influence in the judicial appointment procedure was experienced. The general public's opinion of the level of independence of the Latvian judiciary remains average, while it has become very low among businesses. This is influenced by both experience in the courts and a lack of understanding of the function and role of the courts. Moreover, this also applies to lawyers and even judges.

The case-law of the Constitutional Courts shows that various aspects of judicial independence remain relevant.¹⁵ The Constitutional Court of the Republic of Latvia (hereinafter *Satversmes tiesa*) has also examined and continues to examine issues related to judicial

9

⁹ European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2023). Montenegro Follow-up Opinion on the Opinion on the Draft Amendments to the Law on the Judicial Council and Judges. CDL-AD(2023)011. Opinion. Strasbourg: Council of Europe, 13.03.2023.

¹⁰ The Law on the Superior Council of Magistracy, the Law on the Judicial Organisation, and the Law on the Status of Judges and Prosecutors.

European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2022). On Three Laws Concerning the Justice System. CDL-AD(2022)045. Urgent Opinion. Strasbourg: Council of Europe, 19.12.2022. Obtained 20.05.2021.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2022)045-e

¹¹ European Commission (2022). 2022 Rule of Law Report, Country Chapter on the Rule of Law Situation in Latvia. SWD(2022)514, 13.07.2022., p. 4. Obtained 25.02.2024.: https://www.at.gov.lv/files/uploads/files/9 Tieslietu padome/Dokumenti/2022 EK Zinojums par tiesiskumu lv.p

¹² Judicial Council of the Republic of Latvia (2021). Strategy of the Judicial Council 2021–2025. Decision No. 16, 12.03.2021. Obtained 26.02.2024.: https://www.at.gov.lv/lv/tieslietu-padome/darbibas-pamats

¹³ European Commission (2022). 2022 Rule of Law Report, Country Chapter on the Rule of Law Situation in Latvia. SWD(2022)514, 13.07.2022., p. 4;_Supreme Court of the Republic of Latvia. Plenary Decision No 2 "On the relationship between the legislature and the judiciary and the independence of judges", 18.02.2022. Obtained 25.02.2024.: https://www.at.gov.lv/lv/par-augstako-tiesu/plenums/plenuma-lemumi

¹⁴ European Commission (2022). 2022 Rule of Law Report, Country Chapter on the Rule of Law Situation in Latvia. SWD(2022)514, 13.07.2022., p. 3.

¹⁵ Constitutional Court of the Republic of Lithuania. Cases KT45-N3/2022, 1/2021-6/2021-20/2021; 15.04.2022. Obtained 25.02.2024.: https://lrkt.lt/en/court-acts/search/170/ta2663/summary; Constitutional Court of the Republic 23.09.2021. Case U 7/21; of Bosnia and Herzegovina. Obtained 27.02.2024.: https://codices.coe.int/codices/results/fulltext/2FF8FA6E-E2AD-4746-4783-08DC225DC81B; Constitutional Court Case 1/22; Obtained of the Republic of Bulgaria. 08.02.2022. 27.02.2024.: https://codices.coe.int/codices/results/precis/281C6E17-0E5A-4069-415B-08DC225DC81B; Supreme Court of Estonia. Case 5-20-7; 16.03.2021. Obtained 27.02.2024.: https://codices.coe.int/codices/results/fulltext/AF62E12E-054A-4550-4C4E-08DC225DC81B; French Constitutional Council. Case 2021-829 DC; 17.12.2021. Obtrained 27.02.2024.: https://codices.coe.int/codices/results/precis/D0ABE312-E8F3-46D8-39E9-08DC225DC81B; German 2 BvR 1473/20; 11.11.2021. Obtained Federal Constitutional Court. Case 27.02.2024.: https://codices.coe.int/codices/results/precis/97C470FA-4D82-4DBA-3CD0-08DC225DC81B

independence.¹⁶ Satversmes tiesa regularly reiterates the legislator of the principles that must be implemented to ensure the judicial independence. For example, Satversmes tiesa's rulings have in fact been the basis for seven years of discussions on judicial independence in the context of the judicial remuneration system.

In addressing the issues of an efficient court, special attention should be paid to all aspects of judicial independence. Moreover, it should be borne in mind that the principle of judicial independence has developed dynamically at both national and international level.¹⁷ For example, ensuring modern court communication the right balance must be struck with the various requirements of the principle of judicial independence. Judicial independence must be ensured when carrying out judicial reforms and amending the law. Moreover, as Aharon Barak has pointed out, only if all aspects of judicial independence are ensured, a judge is able to properly fulfil his role in a democracy.¹⁸ This requires to identify the content of judicial independence, i.e. identifying all the core elements that it entails. In order to implement it, it is necessary to identify the content of the independence of judges, that is, to establish all the requirements arising from it.

A detailed and precise examination of the requirements arising from the principle of judicial independence is also necessary in order to ensure a convincing and effective response to threats to judicial independence. Moreover, there is only a relatively high level of general agreement in different countries on what judicial independence means, and there are different understandings of the details of the content of independence.¹⁹ As indicated in the legal literature, even the same jurisprudence does not mean the same understanding of judicial independence.²⁰

It is important to be aware of the full scope of judicial independence in order to be able to protect judicial impartiality. As the Supreme Court of Canada has pointed out, breaches of independence are easier to identify and therefore easier to prove bias in a judge's treatment.²¹

Both in legal science and case law, the opinion has been expressed that the issue of judicial independence is closely linked to the understanding of the role and importance of the court in the constitutional system.²² However, the correlation between the content of judicial independence

¹⁶ The latest Constitutional Court judgement related to the independence of judges: Satversmes tiesa (Constitutional Court of the Republic of Latvia). Case 2021-41-01; 15.12.2022. Judgment. Publiched in: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 244, 16.12.2022.

¹⁷ Shetreet, S. (2014). The Culture of Judicial Independence. Rule of Law and World Peace. Leiden. Boston: Brill Nijhoff, Preface, p. XXXIV.

¹⁸ Barak, A. (2002). A Judge on Judging: The Role of a Supreme Court in a Democracy. *Faculty Scholarship Series*. Paper 3692, p. 55. Obtained 19.12.2021.: http://digitalcommons.law.yale.edu/fss papers/3692

¹⁹ Gee, G., Hazell, R. Malleson, K. (2015). The Politics of Judicial Independence in the UK's Changing Constitution. Cambridge University Press, p. 4.

²⁰ Adenitire, J. (2015). Judicial Independence in Europe: the Swedish, Italian and German perspectives, Intern, Judicial Independence Project, p. 27.

²¹ Supreme Court of Canada. Case R. v. Lippé 2 SCR 114, No 22072, Gonthier; 05.12.1990. Judgment.

²² Scheppele, K.L. (2002). Declarations of Independence. Judicial Reactions to Political Pressure. Burbank, S.D., Friedman B. (Eds.). *Judicial Independence at the Crossroads. An Interdisciplinary Approach*. New York: Sage Publications Inc, p. 269.

and the role of the court, i.e. how the content of independence changes as society evolves and the role of the court changes, has not been analysed so far.

Scientific Novelty and Significance of the Topic

Judicial independence is a topic studied in a somewhat fragmentary way in Latvian legal science. Latvian legal scholars have not devoted systematic studies and monographs to this theme. Similarly, the case-law of the *Satversmes tiesa* on issues related to judicial independence has not been scientifically systematised and generalised.

Recognising the importance of judicial independence for the rule of law and economic growth, scholars are increasingly trying to define and measure judicial independence.²³ In legal doctrine, the concept of judicial independence does not have a coherent general definition, as the explanation of judicial independence usually refers to its objectives, meaning and role in a democratic state governed by the rule of law. This is also the case in the documents of international institutions and case-law. The most common formulations are related to the rule of law, the separation of powers and human rights, e.g. judicial independence is central to democracy, judicial independence is essential for the separation of powers, the rule of law and human rights, ²⁴ judicial independence is a key value of the judicial system in a democracy, ²⁵ judicial independence is an essential element of the right to a fair trial.²⁶ The *Satversmes tiesa* has also indicated that the independence of the courts and judges is not an end in itself, but a means of ensuring and strengthening democracy and the rule of law, as well as an indispensable precondition for the implementation of the right to a fair trial.²⁷ Consequently, the concept of "judicial independence" is poorly defined²⁸ and the essential parameters of the core of judicial independence are still debated.

There is no common theoretical framework for the concretisation of the core of the principle of judicial independence.²⁹ Attempts have been made to provide explanations of judicial independence at national, regional and international levels.

Currently, no international treaty contains a definition of judicial independence. International law does not fully disclose the content of judicial independence. Most often, treaty texts include the requirement that courts must be independent and impartial and guarantee the right to a fair trial. The main source of common understanding is the case law and the documents

²³Rios-Figueroa, J., Jeffrey K. Staton, J.K. (2014). An Evaluation of Cross-National Measures of Judicial Independence. Journal of Law, Economics, and Organization Advance Access, Vol 30, Issue 1, p. 129.

²⁴ Barak, A. (2006). The Judge in a Democracy. Princeton, New Jersey: Princeton University Press, p. 76.

²⁵ Shetreet, S. (2014). Judicial Independence, Liberty, Democracy and International Economy. Shetreet, S. (Ed.). *The Culture of Judicial Independence. Rule of Law and World Peace*. Leiden. Boston: Brill Nijhoff, p. 21.

²⁶ Scheinin, M., Krunke, H., Aksenova, M (Eds.). Judges as Guardians of Constitutionalism and Human Rights. UK, USA, Edward Elgar Publishing Ltd, p. 4.

²⁷ Satversmes tiesa. Case 2009-11-01; 18.01.2010. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 10, 20.01.2010., p. 7.

²⁸ Melton, J., Ginsburg, T. (2014). Does De Jure Judicial Independence Really Matter? A Reevaluation of Explanations for Judicial Independence. University of Chicago Law School, Coase-Sandor Institute for Law & Economics Working Paper No. 612, p. 193. Obtained 18.12.2020.: https://chicagounbound.uchicago.edu

²⁹ Adenitire, J. (2015). Judicial Independence in Europe: the Swedish, Italian and German perspectives, Intern, Judicial Independence Project, p. 3.

produced by international and European institutions³⁰ (hereinafter "documents of international organisations") dealing with aspects of judicial independence. Unfortunately, case law does not provide answers to all relevant questions, as the court usually deals only with those issues that have been applied for and brought before it in accordance with the procedure laid down by law. The above-mentioned documents of international organisations, on the other hand, provide information in varying degrees of detail, attempting to apply the theoretical requirements to all legal systems and all situations. These documents are too general, vague and only partially reveal the content of judicial independence. The legal literature also indicates that there is a lack of clarity on the content of judicial independence.³¹ Thus, many theoretical issues of judicial independence have not been addressed and analysed in legal science.

In the author's assessment, research on the theory and case law of judicial independence has so far been focused on the principle of judicial independence and its links with the rule of law, separation of powers and the protection of human rights. This often does not help to specify the core elements of the content of the principle to the extent that it would be useful for understanding the legal relations related to the independence of judges.

The above-mentioned challenges prove that the analysis of the specific requirements of judicial independence and the study of the overall content is relevant. It is undeniable that the concept of judicial independence is constantly in dynamic motion and development. Therefore, the development and study of the theory of judicial independence, *inter alia* by precisely defining the concept and revealing its content, makes it possible to ensure the independence of judges at any time, in any state and under any circumstances.

The theoretical value and novelty of the work is in the development of a theory of judicial independence, as well as in the research and discovery of the content of judicial independence. The novelty in the theoretical aspect is expressed in the conclusions drawn by the author. The theoretical understanding, in turn, leads to practical solutions for strengthening judicial independence, which may be expressed in normative and administrative solutions.

Practical Value

In practical terms, the novelty of the study is that the author has examined considerable amount of case law and drawn conclusions which can serve as a basis for strengthening judicial independence. This is important because judicial independence affects the effective functioning of the courts, the rule of law and the safeguarding of human rights, as well as any area covered by

³⁰ Soft-law.

³¹ Guarnieri, C., Piana, D. (2012). Judicial Independence and the Rule of Law: Exploring the European Experience. Shetreet, S., Forsyth, C. (Eds.). The Culture of Judicial Independence. Conceptual Foundations and Practical Challanges. Leiden. Boston: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, p. 114.

judicial decisions. The precise content of judicial independence would help to identify what, in any given case, may pose a threat to independence and what are the permissible limits on the influence on judicial independence.

The proposals made in the study can be applied when carrying out reforms in judicial systems, amending laws and regulations relating to the functioning of courts, taking decisions within the framework of the principle of separation of powers, evaluating the work of courts, increasing the competence of judges, ensuring the accountability of courts and judges, improving judicial communication, evaluating ethical issues and deciding on the disciplinary responsibility of judges, thereby contributing to the welfare, stability, economic and legal sustainability of the state.

Research Aim, Tasks, Hypothesis, Object and Subject

Research Object: Relationships that are formed when the court, as an independent branch of state power, exercises its power.

Research Subject: The principle of judicial independence in a democratic state governed by the rule of law

The aim of the dissertation is to develop a common understanding of the content of judicial independence and thus to create a theory of the concretisation and application of the principle of judicial independence.

In order to achieve this objective, a number of **tasks** have been set:

- 1) to explore the transformation of the role of the judiciary and to identify its different dimensions in a democratic state governed by the rule of law;
- 2) to analyse the concept of judicial independence clarifying its main content and scope and identifying its characteristics;
- 3) to explore the different subjects and different types of influence on judicial independence;
- 4) to identify and analyse the types of independence distinguished in the legal literature, in documents of international institutions and in case-law, and to evaluate their role in identifying and assessing content;
- 5) to clarify the scope of judicial independence and to examine which requirements related to the functioning of the judiciary, the administration of justice and the performance of judicial duties fall outside the scope of judicial independence;
- 6) to clarify the way in which the requirements falling within the scope of judicial independence can be identified;

- 7) to clarify how to distinguish between fixed or mandatory requirements and variable requirements which may be provided in different ways;
- 8) identify which parameters of judicial independence are mandatory, i.e. essential and mandatory to ensure judicial independence, and critically assess their role.

The author will prove **the hypothesis** that the transformation of the role of the judiciary affects the content of judicial independence, so that the content includes not only the guarantees and rights of the judge, but also the duties and responsibilities of the judge, not only the administrative independence of the court, but also the court's competence, discretion and enforcement of the court's decisions.

Limitations of the Thesis

There is no single model for ensuring judicial independence in all legal systems, so its content may vary. The content of judicial independence also changes and evolves over time and under different circumstances. All the necessary and sufficient elements for judicial independence, i.e. the core of the principle of judicial independence can be identified and their scope and content revealed only in a specific place (state, legal system) and at a specific time.

However, it is possible to identify two levels of judicial independence requirements. First, the **fixed** (immutable) **components** – the general requirements that ensure judicial independence and that are essential and mandatory in any legal system for the impartial and fair administration of justice. These components do not change, but the balance between the components, their importance and emphasis may change. Second, each of these general components is made up of certain more detailed requirements – **the variable elements** which usually have certain common principles and whose observance ensures judicial independence. Each variable element may be implemented differently in different legal systems and under different circumstances. Given the "responsive" character of judicial independence and the influence of culture and history, what may be considered an impermissible interference with judicial independence in one country may be an acceptable and common practice in another. Therefore, the thesis does not explore the variable elements of judicial independence, i.e. the extent, regulation and interpretation in which each of the mandatory requirements is able to protect a court or a judge from undue influence, or the role of each of the mandatory requirements in the exercise of a judicial function and the achievement of the goal of judicial independence, because such an assessment can only be made using judicial independence theory at a specific time and in a particular state, taking into account a particular judicial system and other relevant circumstances.

The work reveals only the fixed (immutable) content of judicial independence, i.e. the components of judicial independence mandatory to ensure the ability of a court to judge impartially and ensure a right to a fair trial, in any legal system and under any circumstances.

Scientific Research Methods

The dissertation was elaborated using the methods of scientific research customary in legal science. First, literature studies were used. Based on the information obtained in the literature studies, it was possible to identify the theory on the research topic and to carry out a comparative analysis in connection with various aspects of judicial independence.

The analytical method has been applied by studying, analysing and critically evaluating the decisions of the constitutional courts and supreme courts of different states, the judgments of the European Court of Human Rights and the Court of Justice of the European Union, as well as other sources of law. The analysis is the basis for the conclusions and assessments made.

The comparative method is used. In the field of public law, the use of the comparative method is quite problematic, as the different legal, social, political, historical and systemic contexts³² must always be taken into account and it can be difficult to find common elements that unite the topic under study. The national legal framework and case law on the topic under study are inextricably linked to the national judicial framework. It is therefore only possible to compare the functions of a particular legal institution in different legal systems to a limited extent. However, irrespective of the existing legislation and institutional framework, research on judicial independence shows that the main provisions of its content are very similar in different countries, there are common problems and challenges to judicial independence which are of a supranational nature, and this justifies a comparative approach.

The comparative method is used in several aspects in the thesis. First, it has been used to analyse the content of individual requirements of judicial independence in different countries. Secondly, it has been used to draw conclusions based on the similarity of certain aspects of judicial independence in different countries. Thirdly, it has also been used to assess the views expressed by different authors on judicial independence.

The thesis also applies inductive and deductive research methods. The inductive method allows to derive generalised conclusions and common principles from the analysis of individual cases, while the deductive method draws analytical conclusions about individual aspects from theoretical insights and generalisations. The inductive method has been used to analyse the findings of judicial decisions and legal doctrine, on the basis of which the current understanding of judicial independence and its content has been assessed, and, *inter alia*, a methodology has been

³² Satversmes tiesa. Case 2007-01-01; 08.06.2007. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 95, 14.06.2007, 24.1. p.

developed both for examining the content of judicial independence and for distinguishing between permissible and impermissible influence. The conclusions drawn from the analysis of court decisions are further generalised using the deductive method.

Bibliography

In relation to literature and legal sources used in the dissertation, it should be noted that in Latvia the theoretical aspects of judicial independence have been dealt with exclusively in the decisions of the *Satversmes tiesa*, as well as in the scientific commentaries on the Constitution of the Republic of Latvia (hereinafter "Satversme"). Therefore, a substantial analysis of foreign doctrine and case law has also been carried out, international treaties, documents of international organisations, legislation and case law have been studied.

Since there are no extensive studies on the theory of judicial independence and its content in Latvia, the author has mainly polemicized with authors and scholars from other countries. The author has studied the works of Professor Shimon Shetreet, one of the leading legal scholars on judicial independence. Various theoretical findings have been developed based on *Aharon* Barak's works on the judiciary. The author has widely used the collection of articles published by Stephen Burbank and Barry Friedman devoted to various aspects of judicial independence. ³³ Professor Giuseppe Di Federico has analysed the content of judicial independence in Italy, ³⁴ Professor Murray Rankin in Canada, ³⁵ and Anja Seibert-Fohr's research provides valuable data on the judiciary and judicial independence in Germany. ³⁶ The content of judicial independence is revealed to varying degrees in the studies of Bernd Hayo and Stefan Voigt, ³⁷ Linda Camp Keith,

³³ Burbank, S.B., Friedman, B. (2002). Judicial Independence at the Crossroads. An Interdisciplinary Approach. New York: Sage Publications Inc, 554 p.

³⁴ Di Federico, G. (2012). Judicial Accountability and Conduct: An Overview. Seibert-Fohr, A. (Ed.). *Judicial Independence in Transition*. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer, pp. 87-118; Di Federico, G. (2012). Judicial Independence in Italy. Seibert-Fohr, A. (Ed.). *Judicial Independence in Transition*. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer, pp. 357-401.

³⁵ Rankin, M.B. (2012). Access to Justice and the Institutional Limits of Independent Courts. *Windsor Yearbook on Access to Justice*, Vol 30(1), pp. 101-137.

³⁶ Seibert-Fohr, A. (2010). European Comparatives Perspective on the Rule of Law and Independent Courts. 14 p. Obtained 7.03.2021.: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=1652598; Seibert-Fohr, A. (2012). Judicial Independence in Germany. Seibert-Fohr, A. (Ed.). *Judicial Independence in Transition*. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer, pp. 447-519; Seibert-Fohr, A. (2019). The Independence of Judges and their Freedom of Expression: An Ambivalent Relationship, 12 p. Obtained 29.01.2021.: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3375038; Seibert-Fohr, A. (2020). Judicial Independence and Democratic Accountability: The Function and Legitimacy of the German Federal Constitutional Court.. Ballin, E.H., Schyff, G., Stremler, M. (Eds.). *European Yearbook of Constitutional Law 2019. Judicial Power: Safeguards and Limits in a Democratic Society*. T.M.C. Asser Press, 1st ed. 2020 edition, pp. 41-66.

³⁷ Hayo, B., Voigt, S. (2021). Judicial Independence: Why Does De Facto Diverge from De Jure? 24 p. Obtained 20.12.2020.: file:///C:/Users/laila/Downloads/SSRN-id3897343%20(1).pdf; Hayo, B., Voigt, S. (2014). Mapping Constitutionally Safeguarded Judicial Independence – A Global Survey. Journal of Empirical Legal Studies, Vol. 11, Issue 1, pp. 159-195. Obtained 18.12.2020.: https://booksc.org/book/32936235/f366fe; Hayo, B., Voigt, S. (2007). Explaining De Facto Judicial Independence. International Review of Law and Economics, Vol. 27(3), pp. 269–290. Obtained 20.12.2020.: file:///C:/Users/ljurcena/Downloads/SSRN-id900336%20(1).pdf

Chester Neal Tate, Steven Poe³⁸ and Julio Rios-Figueroa.³⁹ Taking into account Frans Van Dijk's experience in drafting judicial independence-related documents for the European Network of Councils for the Judiciary (hereinafter "ENCJ") the author has used his publications to reveal the content of judicial independence.⁴⁰ Peter Howard Russell's studies have been used to analyse the concept of judicial independence and its goal.⁴¹ The articles and studies published by Ineta Ziemele,⁴² Marta Cartabia⁴³ and Vicki C. Jackson⁴⁴ have been used to reveal the role of judges and its transformation.

For more comprehensive research and higher quality dissertation work, the author studied legal issues related to the doctoral thesis at the Max Planck Institute for Comparative Public and International Law in Heidelberg, Germany, in 2016.

The analysis of the case law of different states as well as the European case law is of great importance for the understanding of the research subject. The thesis systematizes theoretical findings from the decisions of the Supreme Courts of the USA, Australia and Israel, the Constitutional Courts of Lithuania, the Czech Republic, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Bulgaria, South Africa, Italy and other countries. The insights expressed in the decisions of the Supreme Court of Canada are especially widely used. These court decisions have been obtained both from the respective court portals and from the Venice Commission's CODICES database. The analysis of

²⁰

³⁸ Camp Keith, L, Neal Tate, C., Poe, S.C. (2009). Is the Law a Mere Parchment Barrier to Human Rights Abuse? Journal of Politics, Vol. 71, No. 2, pp. 644–660. Obtained 17.01.2021.: file:///C:/Users/ljurcena/Downloads/30218976.pdf

³⁹ Rios-Figueroa, J. (2011). Institutions for Constitutional Justice in Latin America. Helmke, G., Rios-Figueroa, J. (Eds.). *Courts in Latin America*. New York: Cambridge University Press, pp. 27–54. Obtained 18.12.2020.: https://llib.eu/book/2565309/c24d9f; Ríos-Figueroa, J. (2019). Judicial review and democratic resilience: Afterword to the Foreword by Doreen Lustig and J. H. H. Weiler, *International Journal of Constitutional Law*, Vol. 17, Issue 1, pp. 17-23. Obtained 19.12.2021.: https://doi.org/10.1093/icon/moz025; Rios-Figueroa, J., Staton, J.K. (2009). Unpacking the Rule of Law: A Review of Judicial Independence Measures, 48 p. Obtained 7.03.2019.: http://ssrn.com/abstract=1434234; Rios-Figueroa, J., Jeffrey K. Staton, J.K. (2014). An Evaluation of Cross-National Measures of Judicial Independence. Journal of Law, Economics, and Organization Advance Access, Vol 30, Issue 1, pp. 104-137.

⁴⁰ Van Dijk, F., Tulder, F., Lugten, Y. (2016). Independence of Judges: Judicial Perceptions and Formal Safeguards. Netherlands Council for the judiciary. 31. p. Obtained 24.12.2023.: https://www.rechtspraak.nl/SiteCollectionDocuments/Paper-independence-of-judges-

<u>160111.pdf#search=working%20paper:</u> Van Dijk, F., Vos, G. (2018). A Method for Assesment of the Independence and Accountability of the Judiciary. International Journal For Court Adminstration. Vol. 9, No. 3. pp. 1-22. Obtained 18.12.2021.: https://www.iacajournal.org/articles/abstract/10.18352/ijca.276/

⁴¹ Russell, P.G. (2001). Toward a General Theory of Judicial Independence. Russell P.H., O'Brien D.M. (Eds.). *Judicial Independence in the Age of Democracy: Critical Perspectives from around the World.* Charlottesville & London: University of Virginia Press, pp. 1-23.

⁴² Ziemele, I. (2021). Cilvēktiesības pasaulē un Latvijā. Inetas Ziemeles zinātniskajā redakcijā. Otrais papildinātais izdevums. Rīga: Tiesu namu aģentūra, 524. lpp.

⁴³ Cartabia, M. (2018). Separation of Powers and Judicial Independence: Current Challenges. Seminar, European Court of Human Rights, The Authority of the Judiciary, Strasbourg, France, 26.01.2018., 11 p. Obtained 21.12.2021.: https://www.cortecostituzionale.it/documenti/news/cartabia_3.pdf

⁴⁴ Jackson, V.C. (2008). Packages of Judicial Independence: Implications for Reform Proposals on the Selection & Tenure of Article III Judges. Daedalus, Vol 137, No. 4, pp. 48-63; Jackson, V.C. (2012). Judicial Independence: Structure, Context, Attitude. Seibert-Fohr, A. (Ed.). *Judicial Independence in Transition*. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer, pp. 19-86.

these judgments has made it possible to specify the content of specific requirements of judicial independence and to reveal the content of other concepts related to judicial independence.

A number of conclusions have been drawn using the extensive information on judicial independence contained in the documents of international institutions developed over more than 35 years. The opinions of the Venice Commissio and the reports of the Special Rapporteur on the Independence of Judges and Lawyers are of great importance in the study of the researched subject.

Scope, Structure and Concise Presentation of the Content of the Thesis by Chapters

The thesis is 190 pages long and divided into five chapters

Chapter One. The Role of the Court as Demanded by Society and Developed by the Court.

In order to establish the interaction and the reciprocal impact between the role of the court in a democratic state governed by the rule of law and the content of judicial independence, the Chapter One analyses the role of the court in a democratic state governed by the rule of law, as demanded by society and shaped by the court. In order to reveal the role of the court, its transformation in the 21st century is examined, and taking into account the processes and areas affected by the court, the following dimensions of the court's role are analysed – constitutional, legal, political, economic and social.

As a representative of the judiciary, a judge has a special status, a special role and a special responsibility, and it is therefore reasonable to consider that judges are empowered and constrained and their decisions are influenced not only by law, but also by their special role in the constitutional system. The role of the court is linked to judicial independence both in the legal literature and in case law. As the role of the court in modern democracy transforms, there are changes in the understanding of the principle of judicial independence. In the author's view, the role of the court not only justifies the requirement for the court to be independent, accountable and efficient, it not only determines the degree of judicial activism and the understanding of the principle of independence, but also affects the content of judicial independence, i.e. the requirements that ensure judicial independence and that are essential for every individual to be able to rely on a truly independent court.

In order to understand the role of the court and to identify what affects it, the author precisely separates the following concepts in this Chapter:: 1) judicial function, 2) tasks of the

⁴⁵ Braman, E. (2009). Law, Politics & Perception: How Policy Preferences Influence Legal Reasoning. p. 26.

⁴⁶ Seibert-Foht, A. (2012). *Judicial Independence in Transition*. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer, p. 4.

⁴⁷ Supreme Court of Canada. Case Beauregard v. Canada 2 SCR 56, No 17884; 16.09.1986., p. 30.

⁴⁸ Shetreet, S. (1985). The Emerging Transnational Jurisprudence on Judicial Independence: IBA Standards and Montreal Declaration. Shetreet, S., Deschenes, J. (Eds.). *Judicial Independence: The Contemporary Debate*. Dordrecht, Boston, Lancaster: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, p. 393.

court and the judge exercising judicial function, 3) jurisdiction (competence) of the court and 4) the role of the court, that is, its influence.

In order to reveal the role of the court, Subchapter 1.2.1 examines its transformation in the 21st century, namely, how the judiciary has evolved⁴⁹ from the "weakest" branch of power (as Montesquieu⁵⁰ and later Hamilton⁵¹ considered it) into one of the most important players in the constitutional system.⁵² Unlike the court of the 20th century, when it communicated only through judgments, today's courts work at the next level of quality, involving a completely different way of communication with the public.⁵³ Judges are becoming increasingly visible in the public debate. They make statements through the media, they act as experts on issues where it is difficult to distinguish between the legal and the political.⁵⁴ One of the most visible aspects of the development of a modern democratic state is the growing importance of the judiciary.⁵⁵ The role of the judiciary is increasing as a result of the development of democracy. The transformation of the role or influence of the judiciary is an inevitable result of ensuring democratic balance.⁵⁶

Although the role of the court is evaluated differently in different states (to demonstrate this, the role of the court in Italy, Sweden and Israel is compared),⁵⁷ it is possible to identify a number of reasons why the role of the court is increasing. The special and fundamental role of the judiciary as an independent branch of state power, in accordance with the principles of the separation of powers and the rule of law, is recognised within the European Convention for the Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms (hereafter "the European Convention on Human Rights") both explicitly and implicitly.⁵⁸ The role of the court – to protect constitutionalism and fundamental rights – is linked to challenges of our time: the fight against terrorism, ubiqitous control and surveillance, the transformation of democracy, the changing role

_

⁴⁹ Cartabia, M. (2018). Separation of Powers and Judicial Independence: Current Challenges. Seminar, European Court of Human Rights, The Authority of the Judiciary, Strasbourg, France, 26.01.2018., p. 3.

⁵⁰ Montesquieu (1748). The Spirit of Laws. The Online Librery of Liberty, p. 218. Obtained 20.04.2024.: https://oll-resources.s3.us-east-2.amazonaws.com/oll3/store/titles/837/Montesquieu 0171-01 EBk v6.0.pdf

⁵¹ Madison, J., Hamilton, A., Jay, J.,J. (1961). 78th Federalist. The federalist papers. New York: New American Library.

⁵² Cartabia, M. (2018). Separation of Powers and Judicial Independence: Current Challenges. Seminar, European Court of Human Rights, The Authority of the Judiciary, Strasbourg, France, 26.01.2018., p. 6.

⁵³ Ziemele, I. (2018). Mums jāveido 21. gadsimta tiesa. Ir, 09.02.2018. Obtained 26.02.2023.: https://ir.lv/2018/02/09/ziemele-mums-javeido-21-gadsimta-tiesa/

⁵⁴ Cartabia, M. (2018). Separation of Powers and Judicial Independence: Current Challenges. Seminar, European Court of Human Rights, The Authority of the Judiciary, Strasbourg, France, 26.01.2018., p. 7.

⁵⁵ Di Federico, G. (2012). Judicial Accountability nd Conduct: An Overview. Seibert-Foht, A. (Ed.). *Judicial Independence in Transition*. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer, p. 87.

⁵⁶ Barak, A. (2016). On judging. Scheinin, M., Krunke, H., Aksenova, M (Eds.). *Judges as Guardians of Constitutionalism and Human Rights*. UK, USA, Edward Elgar Publishing Ltd, pp. 32-33.

⁵⁷ Kosar, D. (2012). Policing Separation of Powers: A New Role for the European Court of Human Rights? European Constitutional Law Review, Vol. 8, Issue 1, p. 59.

⁵⁸ International Commission of Jurists. Opinion in ECHR case Baka v. Hungary [GC]; 23.06.2016, p. 98.

of the nation state.⁵⁹ The role of the court increases in the context of political populism, as well as due to the policy implemented by the legislature, giving the court more power.⁶⁰ It must preserve a balance and protect the democratic state.⁶¹ The author has analysed the factors identified by Professor M. Cartabia, former President of the Italian Constitutional Court, which are behind the transformation in the role of the Court and the fact that its role has become so important.⁶²

The supranational role and influence of the courts are particularly emphasised in the legal literature today, where the judicial function, usually endowed with sovereign prerogative, no longer stops at the borders of a single state.⁶³ Courts today ensure the constitutionality of national law and its compatibility with international law, and guarantee the constitutional validity of international law.⁶⁴

The thesis concludes that the special role of the court is revealed when the court exercises one of the powers of the state, the role is influenced by the court's competence specified in the legislation, the role is implemented by exercising the only judicial function – adjudicating within the scope of competence specified in the legislation and within the limits of the court's discretion, and this role is revealed at a particular time and at a particular stage of development of society by the content of specific judgments.

The basic function of the court and role of the court have a reciprocal effect. The role of the court is revealed in the exercise of judicial function. At the same time, the role of the court must be taken into account when exercising judicial function, as a judge must take into account the impact of his decisions not only on the individual litigants of a specific case, but also the long term impact on the society.

In Subchapter 1.2.2 the author identifies the following dimensions of the court's role: constitutional, legal, political, economic and social.

The constitutional dimension is revealed in the protection of the constitution and constitutional values. The legal dimension is revealed by interpreting and applying the law, assessing and discovering the content of a legal provision at a specific time, giving general and detailed, explicit and implicit guidance to the legislator. The political dimension is revealed, first, in judicial decisions, when the court's decision influences the actions of the legislature or the

⁵⁹ Scheinin M., Krunke H., Aksenova M. (2016). Judges as Guardians of Constitutionalism and Human Rights. Edward Elgar Publishing Ltd., DOI 10.4337/9781785365867, p. 1.

⁶⁰ Supreme Court of Canada. Case Ref re Remuneration of Judges of the Prov. Court of P.E.I.; Ref re Independence and Impartiality of Judges of the Prov. Court of P.E.I. 3 SCR 3, No 24508, 24778; 18.09.1997., p. 129.

⁶¹ Lurie, G., Shany, Y. (2021). The Institutional Role of the Judiciary in Israel's Constitutional Democracy. Barak, A., Medina, B., Roznai, Y. (Eds.). *Oxford Handbook on the Israeli Constitution* (Forthcoming).

⁶² Cartabia, M. (2018). Separation of Powers and Judicial Independence: Current Challenges. Seminar, European Court of Human Rights, The Authority of the Judiciary, Strasbourg, France, 26.01.2018., pp. 3-6.

⁶³ Ziemele, I. (2019). Moderns tiesiskums Eiropas pilsonim.

⁶⁴ Versteeg, M. (2019). Understanding the third wave of judicial review: Afterword to the Foreword by Doreen Lustig and J. H. H. Weiler, *International Journal of Constitutional Law*, Vol 17, Issue 1, p. 11.

executive, when the court deals with politically sensitive or difficult-to-separate from political questions of law, when the court limits political power in specific cases, when it deals with controversial issues that politicians have deliberately referred to the court and, second, when judges participate in discussions and act as experts. The economic dimension is revealed by ensuring the rule of law as a prerequisite for economic development and by protecting the economic interests and rights of individuals. The social dimension is revealed by ensuring the rule of law and protecting the individual within specific cases.

Chapter Two. The Concept and Definition of Judicial Independence

The chapter explores the concept of judicial independence. First, it examines the attempts to define judicial independence in the legal literature, international documents and case-law. The study reflects the characteristic features of the concept presented in various sources. The definitions available in the various sources are then analysed. In order to define judicial independence, the goals of judicial independence are analysed, the different subjects and different types of influence are examined, the need to distinguish between permissible and impermissible influence is justified, and the essential features of the definition are selected. The chapter concludes by defining the concept of judicial independence according to the information analyzed in this chapter.

In Subchapter 2.1 the author describes the concept of judicial independence, identifying the characteristic features of the concept of judicial independence, on the basis of which the content of judicial independence is assessed in Chapters Four and Five.

The concept of judicial independence is considered to be difficult to define, as it is more complex than it first appears, ⁶⁵ it is a broad concept and different perceptions may exist in different legal cultures and at different times. ⁶⁶ Judicial independence is an "instrumental concept", i.e. it is not an end in itself, but a means to achieve and ensure the goal – the impartiality of the judge. Judicial independence is a "relational concept", i.e. it is revealed in the relationship between the judiciary and judges as representatives of the judiciary with the other branches of power, institutions and officials, as well as in the mutual relations of judges within the judiciary. The concept of judicial independence is, on the one hand, negative, as it includes the ability to avoid influence; on the other hand, it is positive, as it includes the ability of a judge to follow his own

⁶⁶ Daly, P. (2020). Judicial Independence and Accountability in the British Constitution. Ballin, E.H., Schyff, G., Stremler, M. (Eds.). *European Yearbook of Constitutional Law 2019. Judicial Power: Safeguards and Limits in a Democratic Society*. T.M.C. Asser Press, 1st ed. 2020 edition, p. 146.

⁶⁵ Fiss, O.M. (1993). The Limits of Judicial In dependence. *The University of Miami Inter-American Law Review*, Vol. 25, No. 1, p. 57.

perception of what is desirable – what is true, good, just and lawful.⁶⁷ The paper analyses the "discussion" existing in legal science on whether judicial independence is a relative or absolute concept. The author argues that by recognising two aspects that define the scope of independence and mark its limits – firstly, the connection of judicial independence to the judicial function and, secondly, the goal of judicial independence – to ensure an impartial court, it is possible to speak of judicial independence as an absolute value. A judge does not pretend to be more independent than it is necessary for the exercise of the judicial function and to ensure the only goal of an independent court – to provide an impartial and fair trial. There is therefore no reason to speak of any limited or relative scope for this concept. If the scope of judicial independence were incomplete, there would be a risk of undue influence on the judge and there would be grounds to doubt whether the judge is capable of providing an impartial trial. Accordingly, if the scope of judicial independence were too broad – broader than necessary for the performance of the function and ensuring the goal – it would create a risk that the court could use its power irresponsibly, or at least create the impression of doing so, which would undermine confidence in the judiciary. Too little judicial independence can undermine the separation of powers, while too much judicial independence can undermine the democratic basis of a political order. ⁶⁸ Judicial independence is not intended to be unlimited. The aim is to enable judges, by ensuring an appropriate degree of independence, to examine on cases in a fair and impartial manner and free from undue control and influence. ⁶⁹ Only a judge who has a certain amount of independence can judge impartially.

The concept "independence" in this case is relative, but the "judicial independence" is the degree of independence that ensures the fair and impartial trial. It is therefore an absolute value, which includes not only guarantees and rights, but also obligations, limitations, responsibility, accountability, etc. Its only determinant is the ability to judge impartially.

Subchapter 2.2 analyses the definitions available in different sources.

In order to define judicial independence, Subchapter 2.3 analyses the goals of judicial independence identified in various sources, examines the different subjects and the different types of influence, and selects the essential features included in the definition.

The thesis concludes that judicial independence is ensured by separating the court and the judge from the other branches of state power, by "the state" in this case meaning any person or institution that can exert pressure on the judiciary through state power (including, for example, the

Karlan, P.S. (1999). Two Concepts of judicial Independence, p. 2. Obtained 01.05.2017.: http://www.usc.edu/dept/law/symposia/judicial/pdf/karlan.pdf

⁶⁸ Scheppele, K.L. (2002). Declarations of Independence. Judicial Reactions to Political Pressure. Burbank, S.D., Friedman B. (Eds.). *Judicial Independence at the Crossroads. An Interdisciplinary Approach*. New York: Sage Publications Inc, p. 230.

⁶⁹ Sifris, R. (2008). Weighing Judicial Independence against Judicial Accountability: Do the Scales of the International Criminal Court Balance? *Chicago-Kent Journal of International and Comparative Law*, Vol. 8, p. 96.

Judicial Council and the president of the court). An important role is also played by independence from the participants in the case, which is ensured to some extent by the requirement of judicial immunity, as well as separation from both political and powerful social interests and public expectations. The thesis justifies the need to separate the court from interest groups, individuals and other judges, as well as from the influence of the participants in the case, media and society.

Judicial independence means that a judge, in the performance of his official duties, is free from undue (improper) influence; where undue (improper) influence is unlawful influence and impermissible influence exerted in any other way and for any reason,⁷⁴ both direct and indirect, real and apparent.⁷⁵ The author has therefore distinguished between permissible and impermissible influence, concluding that permissible influence includes, for example, the influence of litigants with legal arguments, the influence of judgments of other judges (of a higher court or another national or international court), the influence of a judge's beliefs, political, moral and ethical principles on a court's decision.⁷⁶ Some influence by the political branches is also permissible, provided that they act within the scope of their competence (e.g. appointment of a judge).

Although the content of judicial independence is defined differently in different sates, as well as in different documents of international organisations, and no single definition of judicial independence can be found in legal scholarship, the author defines judicial independence as follows, taking into account the goal of judicial independence, the role of the court and the findings expressed in case-law and the theory of constitutional law:

"Judicial independence is the concretisation of a more general principle of a democratic state governed by the rule of law, i.e. a principle that ensures that the court is able to fulfil (perform) its constitutional function of adjudicating free from direct, indirect or even the appearance of undue influence, guaranteeing everyone the right to a fair and impartial trial. This exercise of power is ensured by the minimum (necessary and sufficient) requirements (core elements) that make up the content of judicial independence."

The author has pointed out that by revealing the content of judicial independence, it is possible to clarify the second sentence of the definition, i.e. to identify the main content of judicial

⁷⁰ Supreme Court of Canada. Case R. v. Lippé 2 SCR 114, No 22072, Gonthier; 05.12.1990. Judgment.

⁷¹ Larkins, C.M. (1996). Judicial Independence and Democratization: A Theoretical and Conceptual Analysis, *American Journal of Comparative Law*, 44(4), p. 611.

⁷² Supreme Court of Canada. Case R. v. Lippé 2 SCR 114, No 22072, Gonthier; 05.12.1990. Judgment; Ramseyer, J. M., Rasmusen, E.B. (2003). Measuring Judicial Independence: The Political Economy of Judging in Japan. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, pp. 122-168.

⁷³ Supreme Court of Canada. Case Ref re Remuneration of Judges of the Prov. Court of P.E.I.; Ref re Independence and Impartiality of Judges of the Prov. Court of P.E.I. 3 SCR 3, No 24508, 24778; 18.09.1997. Judgment. p. 130.

⁷⁴ UN Office on Drugs and Crime (2007). Commentary on the Bangalore Principles of Judicial Conduct. p. 42.

⁷⁵ Supreme Court of India. Case S.P. Gupta v. Union of India, AIR 1982 SC 149, 1981 (Supp) SCC 87, 1982 2 SCR; 30.12.1981. Judgment, p. 27.

⁷⁶ Kornhauser, L.A. (2002). Is Judicial Independence a Useful Concept? Burbank, S.B., Friedman, B. (Eds.). *Judicial Independence at the Crossroads. An Interdisciplinary Approach*. New York: Sage Publications Inc, p. 48.

independence and to delineate as precisely as possible the scope of judicial independence. Consequently, in Chapter Five, the definition is clarified by adding the minimum (necessary and sufficient) requirements for the content of judicial independence. The author concludes that the *de facto* limits of judicial independence are to be identified and verified, the content of judicial independence is to be disclosed, and the permissible influence are to be distinguished from the impermissible one by examining, on a case-by-case basis, whether the objective of judicial independence – a fair and impartial trial – is being ensured.

Chapter Three. Types of Judicial Independence

It is argued that to reveal the content of judicial independence – to identify specific elements – it is necessary to distinguish between types of judicial independence.⁷⁷ In order to determine whether and how the distinction between types of independence helps to reveal the content of judicial independence, the chapter examines the types of independence that can be identified in the legal literature, in documents of international institutions and in case law, and analyses the interrelationship and impact of the types of independence.

Depending on the regulated relationship (individual or institutional)⁷⁸ and the legal subject to whom independence is granted, a distinction is made between individual and institutional independence. Institutional independence arises out of the position of the courts as organs and protectors "of the Constitution and the fundamental values embodied in it — rule of law, fundamental justice, equality, preservation of the democratic process [..]". ⁷⁹ Institutional independence is linked to the court's status as an institution and is therefore closely related to the constitutional theory of separation of powers. The paper analyses the administrative independence of the judiciary as an important "yardstick" for assessing institutional independence. ⁸⁰ Individual independence, on the other hand, relates to the ability of an individual judge to perform the judicial function free from undue influence. The thesis examines both the personal and the substantive or functional independence of the judge.

The thesis analyses objective and subjective independence. Objective or formal independence consists of the formal requirements laid down in the legislation (which may be, for example, guarantees, restrictions or obligations) that protect the judge and the judiciary from any

⁷⁷ Rosenn, K.S. (1987). The Protection of Judicial Independence in Latin America. *19 U. Miami Inter-Am. L. Rev*, 1, pp. 13-23.

⁷⁸ Supreme Court of Canada. Case Valente v. The Queen 2 SCR 673, No 17583; 19.12.1985. Judgment, p. 20.

⁷⁹ Supreme Court of Canada. Case Ref re Independence and Impartiality of Judges of the Prov. Court of P.E.I. 3 SCR 3, No 24508, 24778, 13.02.1992., p. 123.

⁸⁰ Shetreet, S. (1985). Judicial Independence: New Conceptual Dimensions and Contemporary Challenges. Shetreet, S., Deschenes, J. (Eds.). *Judicial Independence: The Contemporary Debate*. Dordrecht, Boston, Lancaster: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, p. 644.

undue influence and interference in the performance of the judicial function.⁸¹ Two levels of independence – individual and institutional – are distinguished only for the formal, that is, the objective judicial independence. Subjective or perceived independence, on the other hand, consists of the impression of the public, litigants, politicians, judges themselves and anyone observing and assessing the court, i.e. how the independence of judges is perceived. It is made up of opinions, interpretations, assumptions, thoughts and beliefs. Looking at subjective independence as an aspect of judicial independence in the decisions of both the European Court of Human Rights and national courts, the author has analysed public confidence in the courts as one of the sources of judicial legitimacy.

The thesis justifies the distinction between *de facto* and *de iure* independence. *De iure* — the level of judicial independence formally ensured and guaranteed by the legislation, 82 while *de facto* — the level actually existing, that is the actual behaviour of the judge in performing the judicial function. 83 It is considered that *de iure* independence is one of the preconditions for *de facto* independence, 84 one of the determining factors of *de facto* independence. 85 The author concludes that if *de iure* judicial independence is ensured at both the institutional and individual levels, and if it includes not only guarantees but also obligations, restrictions and other minimum requirements of judicial independence, then it acts as an effective precondition for *de facto* independence. In such a case, the absence of *de facto* independence can only be an exceptional case linked to a particular judge, his behaviour, reaction to undue outside influence, possible violation of the law or ethical norms. However, in such cases, the legal framework must, and in a democratic state governed by the rule of law usually does contain a framework that allows for the assessment of the case and an appropriate response to it.

A distinction is made between internal and external independence, depending on the source of the possible influence. If this influence comes from the judiciary itself, it is a question of ensuring internal independence. On the other hand, any influence from persons and institutions outside the judiciary is associated with the requirement of external independence.

The thesis concludes that distinguishing the types of judicial independence helps to identify the potential forms of influence and to find the most effective solution for controlling and regulating them. The theoretical separation of the types of independence does not imply that they are completely separate. It does not matter whether one type of independence complements or

83 Hayo, B., Voigt, S. (2021). Judicial Independence: Why Does De Facto Diverge from De Jure? p. 2.

⁸¹ This type of independence is also known as *de iure* independence. See Subchapter 2.3.

⁸² De iure independence is objective independence.

⁸⁴ Hayo, B., Voigt, S. (2007). Explaining De Facto Judicial Independence. International Review of Law and Economics, Vol. 27(3), p. 271.

⁸⁵ Hayo, B., Voigt, S. (2014). Mapping Constitutionally Safeguarded Judicial Independence – A Global Survey. Journal of Empirical Legal Studies, Vol. 11, Issue 1, pp. 159-195; Hayo, B., Voigt, S. (2007). Explaining De Facto Judicial Independence. International Review of Law and Economics, Vol. 27(3), pp. 269–290.

facilitates the other, or whether they clash on some issue. The independent exercise of judicial function requires judicial independence that encompasses all aspects of independence, therefore it is not necessary to distinguish between types of independence in order to identify the content of judicial independence.

Chapter Four. Identification of the Content of Judicial Independence

The chapter identifies the scope of judicial independence and develops a test for identifying and verifying the content of judicial independence.

In order to identify the two-level division of judicial independence requirements, that is to distinguish between variable (non-mandatory) and mandatory requirements of judicial independence, the chapter analyses why the content of judicial independence changes and examines the reasons for the differences in the content of judicial independence. The study concludes that when the role of the court changes, when the court faces new challenges, when the culture of judicial independence develops, the content of judicial independence also changes: by looking for solutions to ensure judicial independence, the content of judicial independence is created, which at a given time is most effectively able to limit and prevent opportunities to unduly influence judicial proceedings. The chapter establishes that the content of judicial independence varies from state to state (in different legal systems) and is influenced by the constitutional order, the historical development of the legal system, the structure and characteristics of the judicial system, the historical, political, social, legal, cultural and also economic context, traditions, as well as changes taking place in the state or any other specific circumstances.

This has made it possible to establish the extent to which the content may vary and differ, that is differences in the content of judicial independence at different times and in different places (states and legal systems) can be identified at a more detailed level, both in the choice of, for example, specific guarantees, obligations or the content of their provision, and in the regulatory framework and its application. It is therefore possible to distinguish two levels of judicial independence requirements. First, the fixed components – general requirements that ensure the independence of judges and which are essential and indispensable in any legal system in order to be able to administer justice impartially and fairly. These components do not change, but the balance between the components, the main emphases and their importance may change. Second, each of these general components is supported by specific variable elements, which usually have certain common principles and whose observance ensures independence, but it is not possible to determine one specific and precise way in which each of these elements should be implemented in different legal systems, or whether it is necessary at all.

The author has examined several approaches to identifying the content of judicial independence, as well as the content of judicial independence as revealed in case law, 86 legal literature and documents of international institutions. These documents reveal two levels of judicial independence requirements and demonstrate different approaches to structuring the content of judicial independence. The amendments made to the documents confirm the author's conclusion that the content of judicial independence changes over time. The changes in the documents make it possible to identify the current issues related to the independence of judges, the objectives for clarifying the content, as well as the reasons for the changes in the content. These reasons are: (1) the increasing role of the court, (2) challenges to judicial systems, democracy and the rule of law in different states, (3) the impact of the court on economic growth, (4) the need to adequately protect human rights and address challenges in the context of an efficient market economy and challenges in an era of globalisation, as well as societal, political and economic change, (5) the need to respond to the lack of transparency in the decision-making process, the inappropriate use of new technologies and social media, challenges related to recent developments in judicial administration, the inefficiency of judicial institutions, the poor responsiveness of courts to social needs, still widespread judicial corruption, the impact of the difficult economic situation on court budgets, judicial remuneration and workload. The objectives of the amendments are: (1) to provide greater guarantees to protect judicial independence, (2) to be able to respond more effectively to the threats to the judiciary and the targeting of judges in many sates, to strengthen the independence of judges and to contribute to the development of a common culture of justice, (3) to promote judicial efficiency, accountability of the judiciary and judges, access to justice and confidence in the courts, (4) to strengthen both the role and the independence of judiciary, (5) to respond to challenges such as influencing the independence of judges, failure to ensure the principle of separation of powers and lack of accountability.

In order to determine the scope of judicial independence and to identify which requirements related to the functioning of the judiciary, the administration of justice and the performance of judicial duties are outside the scope of judicial independence, although they are related to it and are essential for the performance of the basic judicial function, the most frequently discussed core values related to judicial functioning – judicial accountability, impartiality, confidence in the courts, judicial efficiency, judicial competence and judicial quality – have been analysed.

The thesis finds that the goal of judicial independence – to ensure the ability of the court to judge impartially and to achieve a fair result⁸⁷ – makes it possible to distinguish between

⁸⁶ The case law of the European Court of Human Rights, the Court of Justice of the European Union, the Inter-American Court of Human Rights, the Constitutional Courts and the Supreme Courts of various countries is examined. ⁸⁷ The author has identified the goal of judicial independence in Chapter 2.

permissible and impermissible influence, to identify the limits of the concept (to establish its scope), and to reveal the content of judicial independence.

The author has developed a test for identifying and verifying the content of judicial independence. According to this test, the content of judicial independence consists of any requirement (1) related to the core function of the court in its broadest sense, taking into account all the duties of the judge necessary for the independent and impartial administration of justice, (2) in the exercise of which a relationship can be identified in which the court or a judge may be unduly influenced, (3) which are relevant to the goal of judicial independence (impartial administration of justice with fair results), but only to the extent and in the interpretation in which each requirement is relevant to (a) the exercise of the core judicial function, (b) the mitigation of undue influence and (c) the achievement of the goal of independence.

In analysing the relationship between the principle of judicial independence and the judicial function, the thesis concludes that only an independent judge within an independent judiciary can adjudicate independently and impartially, and therefore the duties of a judge include not only adjudicating cases (the core judicial function in the narrow sense), but also duties that enable the court to provide an impartial and fair trial (the core judicial function in the broad sense). Consequently, the requirements of judicial independence also apply to the duties of a judge outside the adjudication of cases.

Chapter Five. Components of Judicial Independence.

The chapter argues why each of the fixed components of judicial independence, i.e. the duties, guarantees, accountability, rights, freedoms and their limitations, as well as competence of a court (jurisdiction), court's margin of appreciation (discretion), administrative independence and enforcement of judgments, are indispensable, i.e. essential for the core of judicial independence.

In analysing the fixed components of judicial independence, the author has identified, *inter alia*, the conditions that are essential to ensure certain requirements.

For example, when analysing the duties and requirements for a judge, it has been established that the requirement of a judge's impeccable reputation must always be assessed in conjunction with the norms of judicial conduct, ethical requirements and restrictions for a person to be a candidate for judicial office laid down in the legislation, as well as taking into account the purpose of the requirements of an impeccable reputation and the rules of conduct and ethics – to ensure a judge's ability to judge impartially and to create impression of this, thereby increasing confidence in the court. The thesis concludes that competence (knowledge) of a judge and the obligation to maintain and continuously develop it are prerequisites for ensuring the impartiality of the court, i.e. it is necessary for a judge to make a decision on the basis of his or her own

reasoning and to be able to dissociate himself from any bias, real or perceived, in making the decision. In analysing the judge's duties in the exercise of his core function, the author has concluded, *inter alia*, that reasoned and motivated judgments are important not only for the authority of the court, but also for its legitimacy and impartiality. First, the reasoning in the ruling reflects how the judge has ensured compliance with legal norms and the principles of a democratic state governed by the rule of law. These legal norms, in turn, determine, inter alia, the competence of the court and the procedures within which the judge exercises his or her authority, i.e. both legitimise and limit the court (normative legitimacy). Secondly, the judge's obligation to give clear and public reasons for the court's decision is linked to the permissible control over the court's decision. It ensures an opportunity to assess, based on the reasoning contained in the ruling, the court's decision and, therefore, the independence and impartiality of the court and the judge. The reasoning contained in the decision of the court is essential to ensure that the ruling is based solely on the law. The reasoning thus demonstrates the impartiality of the judge in deciding a particular case.

In analysing the accountability of a judge, it has been found that the accountability of a judge includes, first, the legal responsibility of the judge for his actions, namely civil, criminal and disciplinary responsibility, and, second, the responsibility of the judge, the court and the judiciary for the exercise of power, which includes the duty of public officials to explain, justify and legitimise the exercise of power in the performance of their public duties. This means that an accountable judge accepts the responsibility to act within the limits of the court's statutory competence and the discretion necessary to ensure justice, in accordance with the applicable standards of conduct, and is ready for punishment if he fails to do so or violates them. Moreover, the judge not only acts properly, but also provides the public with the opportunity to see that he does so. The elements of accountability not only provide an opportunity to check whether the court or judge does not exceed the limits of judicial independence, but also deter and, where necessary, react to the improper exercise of any requirement of judicial independence.

With regard to the administrative independence of the court, it is concluded that administrative independence stems from the constitutional requirement to depoliticize the relationship between the judiciary and political branches of state. However, judicial independence not only does not exclude, but even requires judges to maintain constructive working relations with institutions and officials form other branches whose functions are related to the work of the courts, in order to promote, as far as possible, the efficient functioning of the courts. The choice of a model of judicial administration must take into account the history and traditions of the state and ensure the most efficient functioning of the court, and must exclude any undue influence or even the appearance of influence on the independence of the court and judges.

Justifying the competence of a court as one of the components of judicial independence, it is concluded that the court and the judge can be separated from undue influence, an impartial administration of justice can be ensured only if the issues of court competence are resolved in accordance with the requirements arising from judicial independence. If the court is not empowered, i.e. if it is not given the power (jurisdiction) to deal with certain issues or if this power is very narrow, then, despite the impartiality and separation of the court, judicial independence means nothing, because the role of the court is not being fulfilled.

The thesis finds that judicial discretion is an indispensable component of judicial independence because, first, it is necessary, alongside judicial independence, for the creative exercise of the judicial function within the framework of the basic norm; second, it is related to the relationship in which the court or the judge can be influenced; and third, it is necessary for the impartial and fair administration of justice, but is permissible only to the extent necessary for the proper exercise of judicial function.

Enforcement of judicial decisions is an indispensable component of judicial independence because, first, it involves a relationship in which judicial independence can be influenced; second, only by actually resolving the dispute can it be ensured that the court acts as a truly impartial arbiter and ensures a fair result; and, third, judicial independence is rendered meaningless if the court's decision is not enforced. This implies, *inter alia*, that the funding necessary to ensure judicial independence covers not only the court's budget and judges' salaries, social guarantees and pensions, but also the funds necessary to enforce judicial decisions.

Using the content of judicial independence revealed in this chapter, the definition of judicial independence has been clarified: "Judicial independence is (a) the concretisation of a more general principle of a democratic state governed by the rule of law, i.e. the principle that ensures that the court is able to fulfil its constitutional function of adjudicating free from direct, indirect or even the appearance of undue influence, guaranteeing everyone the right to a fair and impartial trial. This exercise of power is ensured by (1) the duties, requirements, guarantees, accountability, rights and freedoms of the judge, and (2) enforcement of judicial decisions, the competence, discretion and administrative independence of the court."

Approbation of the Thesis

The results of the research have been validated both in scientific publications and in international scientific conferences where the thesis topic has been reported. The author has published scientific articles on the topic of the research from 2011 to 2024 in internationally reviewed journals, as well as in the collections of scientific conferences:

Jurcena, L. (2024). Judicial Immunity – a Guarantee of Independence and an Element of Accountability. Riga: SIA "Biznesa augstskola Turība", Journal of Turiba University Acta Prosperitatis No. 14.

Jurcēna, L. (2024). The Need of Modern Society: Independent, Efficient and Qualified Judge. XXV International Scientific Conference of Turiba University. The Age of Insecurity: from Risks to Growth.

Jurcēna, L. (2023). An Independent Court – a Provider of a Legal and Secure Environment. The Role of the Court in the 21st Century. XXIV Turiba University Conference. Change – the Basis of Sustainable Society. "Bisnesa augstskola Turiba", Riga, pp. 71-90. ISSN 1691-6069. https://www.turiba.lv/storage/files/konference-2023.pdf

Jurcēna, L. (2022). The Institutional Independence of the Court: How to Find a Balance with Other Branches of Power. Jurista Vārds, 30.08.2022., 35(1249)

Ziemele, I., Spale, A., Jurcēna, L. (2020). The Constitutional Court of the Republic of Latvia. Constitutional Adjudication. Volume III (Eds. Armin von Bogdandy, Peter M. Huber, Christoph Grabenwarter). Oxford University Press, pp. 505-565. ISBN 978-0-19-872641-8.

Jurcena, L., Spale, A. (2020). Commentary to Article 28 of the Satversme. Commentaries to the Constitution of the Republic of Latvia. Chapter II. Saeima. Latvijas Vēstnesis, Riga, pp. 430-447. ISBN 978-9984-840-65-9.

Jurcēna, L. (2019). Rulings of Constitutional Review Bodies as a Guarantee of Constitutional Regulation. (Решения органов конституционного правосудия как гарантия конституционно-правового регулирования). Materials of the scientific-practical conference "The principle of proportionality in constitutional justice: the practice of limiting human and civil rights and freedoms". Bulletin of the Constitutional Chamber of the Supreme Court of the Kyrgyz Republic No. 1 (9) / 2019, B.: PrintHouse, 2020.

Jurtsena, L. (2019). Judge's Financial Security and Public Opinion. Courts and Media Communication. The Influence of Public Opinion and the Media on a Fair Trial. Latvijas Vēstnesis, Riga, 2019, pp. 230-248. ISBN 978-9984-840-64-2. This topic was also reported at the scientific conference "The Influence of Public Opinion on Judges and the Judicial System in General", Riga, 26 January 2018.

Jurcēna, L. (2017). Commentary to Article 54 of the Satversme. Commentaries to the Constitution of the Republic of Latvia. Chapter III. The President of the State. Chapter IV. Cabinet of Ministers. Latvijas Vēstnesis, Riga, pp. 450-469. ISBN 978-9984-840-50-5.

Jurcēna, L. (2015). Judicial Systems of Central Asia. A Comparative Overview. Edited by G. Dikov. Moscow, Jurisprudence, ISBN 978-5-9516-0753-9.s Within the framework of the project "Supporting Constitutional Justice, Access to Justice and Electoral Reform in the Countries

of Central Asia" funded by the European Union and the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Finland and implemented by the Venice Commission in May-September 2015.

Jurcēna, L., Kārkliņa, A. (2013). Commentary to Article 84 of the Satversme. Commentaries to the Constitution of the Republic of Latvia. Chapter VI. Courts. Chapter VII. State Audit Office, pp. 69-118. Latvijas Vēstnesis, Riga. ISBN 978-9984-840-24-6.

Jurcēna, L. (2013). Guarantees of Judicial Independence Enshrined in Article 84 of the Satversme. Materials of the 54th International Scientific Conference of Daugavpils University. Daugavpils. Academic Publishing House "Saule" of Daugavpils University; pp. 385-390, ISBN 978-9984-14-613-3.

http://www.dukonference.lv/files/proceedings_of_conf/54konf_proceedings.pdf

Jurcēna, L., Kūtris, G. (2011). Principle of Judicial Independence in the Case-Law of the Constitutional Court: Modern Trends. "Конституционое правосудие", 3(53)2011, Armenia. Centre of Constitutional Rights of the Republic of Armenia. ISSN 18290125.

Jurtsena, L., Kutris, G. (2011). Principle of Judicial Independence in the Case-Law of the Constitutional Court: Modern Trends. Bulgaria, Sofia, International Conference "Classical and Modern Trends in Constitutional Review".

Jurcēna, L. (2011). Separation of Powers and Independence of the Constitutional Court of the Republic of Latvia. Rio de Janeiro, Brazil, 2nd Congress of the World Conference on Constitutional Justice. http://www.venice.coe.int/WCCJ/Rio/Papers/LAT_Jurcena_E.pdf

The author has presented the following papers at conferences on the topic of the dissertation from 2011 to 2022:

Jurcēna, L. (2022). Institutional Independence of the Court: How to Strike a Balance with Other Branches of Power. Annual Conference of Latvian Judges, Riga, 20.05.2022.

Jurcēna, L. (2018). Judges' Financial Security and Public Opinion. Scientific Conference of the University of Latvia "The Influence of Public Opinion on Judges and the Judicial System", Riga, 26.01.2018.

Jurcēna, L. (2016). Interpretation and Application of the European Convention on Human Rights in Constitutional Courts: Cooperation or Competition? Kosovo, Pristina, Conference "Interpretation and Implementation of the ECHR by Constitutional Courts of the Western Balkans" organized by the Council of Europe together with the Constitutional Court of Kosovo.

Jurcēna, L. (2012). Guarantees of Judicial Independence Enshrined in Article 84 of the Satversme. 54th International Scientific Conference of Daugavpils University. Daugavpils, 18.04.2012.

L. Jurcena. (2011). Independent Court as a Guarantor of the Right to Social Security. France, Strasbourg, Seminar on Recent Case-law of Constitutional Courts in the Field of Social Security. Council of Europe.

Jurcena, L. (2011). Criticism of the Courts. Latvia, Birini. Annual Constitutional Policy Forum.

At the same time, it should be noted that the conclusions drawn in the study are largely based on the author's almost 15 years of practical experience working at the Constitutional Court, the Council of the Judiciary and representing Latvia in various international organisations formed by judicial institutions and related to the courts.

At the request of the Judicial Council, the author has carried out the following studies related to judicial independence and prepared opinions the results of which have been used to draw conclusions and formulate proposals in this dissertation:

Jurcēna, L. (2014). Opinion. Remuneration of Judges and Court Employees. The Existing Regulatory Framework and Necessary Amendments.

Jurcena, L. (2013). Opinion. Approval of Judges and the Career Issues. Existing Regulatory Framework and Necessary Amendments. http://at.gov.lv/en/the-board-of-justice/documents/

Jurcena, L. (2012). Ensuring Judicial Independence in the Normative Acts. Development of Theoretical Justification for Necessary Amendments. https://www.tieslietupadome.lv/lv/petijumi-un-prezentacijas

Representing the European Commission for Democracy through Law or the Venice Commission of the Council of Europe, the author has prepared and published the following papers related to judicial independence, presented them in seminars. The results of those papers have been used in drawing conclusions and formulating proposals in this dissertation:

Jurcēna, L. (2015). Judicial Systems of Central Asia. A Comparative Overview. Kyrgyzstan. Edited by G. Dikov. Moscow, Jurisprudence, ISBN 978-5-9516-0753-9. Project "Supporting Constitutional Justice, Access to Justice and Electoral Reform in the Countries of Central Asia" funded by the European Union and the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Finland and implemented by the Venice Commission in May-September 2015.

Jurcena, L. (2014). External and International Relations of the Constitutional Court. Report at the training seminar for the staff of the Constitutional Court of Jordan. 10-11 December 2014, Amman, Jordan. Organised by the Venice Commission of the Council of Europe. CLD-JU(2014)021, Strasbourg 23 December 2014. http://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/?pdf=CDL-JU(2014)021-e

Jurcena, L. (2012). Criticism of the Judiciary versus Authority and Independence of the Judiciary. 2012, Armenia, Yerevan, 5th Conference of Secretaries General of Constitutional

Courts or Courts with Equivalent Jurisdiction. Venice Commission. http://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/?pdf=CDL-JU(2012)007-e

Representing the Judicial Council in the European Network of Councils for the Judiciary, the author has participated in working groups drafting the following documents related to judicial independence:

ENCJ (2016). ENCJ project on the Funding of the Judiciary. Report "Funding of the Judiciary". Warsaw.

ENCJ (2015). ENCJ project on Independence and Accountability of the Judiciary. Report "Independence and Accountability of the Judiciary. Part II". The Hague.

ENCJ (2014). ENCJ project on Independence and Accountability of the Judiciary. Report "Independence and Accountability of the Judiciary". Rome.

ENCJ (2013). ENCJ project on Judicial Reform. Report "Judicial Reform in Europe - Part II". Sofia.

ENCJ (2012). ENCJ project on Judicial Reform. Report "Judicial Reform in Europe - Part I". Dublin.

The study is continuously being validated and approbated in the professional environment, including the current work on establishment of the Judicial Academy in Latvia, and providing theoretical and practical support to representatives of all branches of power on issues related to judicial independence and the development of the judicial system. Therefore, the dissertation has not only theoretical, but also practical significance.

Conclusions and Proposals

The thesis is based on the hypothesis that changes in the role of the court affect the content of judicial independence, so that the content includes not only the guarantees and rights of a judge, but also the duties and responsibilities of a judge, not only the administrative independence of a court, but also the competence, discretion and enforcement of judicial decisions. The study concludes that, firstly, the core function of the court and the role of the court have a reciprocal impact. The role of the court is revealed in the exercise of the court's core function of adjudication. The role of the court, on the other hand, must be taken into account when exercising judicial function, as a judge must take into account the impact of his decisions not only on specific litigants at the time of a particular dispute, but also on society as a whole and in the long term. Second, as is apparent from the test of the content of judicial independence, the content consists of any requirement which, inter alia, relates to the core function of the court in its broadest sense, taking into account all the duties of the judicial office necessary for the independent and impartial administration of justice, but only to the extent and in the interpretation to which each of them is

relevant to the exercise of judicial function. The role of the court therefore not only is the basis for the requirement that the court be independent, accountable and efficient, it not only determines the degree of judicial activism and the understanding of the principle of independence, but also influences the content of judicial independence, i.e. the requirements that ensure the independence of judges. All the requirements of judicial independence can only be identified if the specific role of the courts in a democratic state governed by the rule of law is understood. Thus, the results obtained during the elaboration of the thesis confirm that the hypothesis put forward in the thesis has been confirmed, therefore, on the basis of the analysis of normative acts, legal doctrine and case-law carried out within the framework of the thesis, the author draws conclusions and puts forward proposals for elimination of the identified shortcomings.`1

Conclusion 1. Different sources define and reveal the role of the court in different ways, which makes it complicated to assess its transformation and to discover all the areas of its influence.

Proposal: In discovering the areas of the court's influence, the role of the court identified in the thesis should be used. This role is revealed in the exercise of one of the state powers, which is influenced by the competence of the court specified in the normative acts, which is realized in the exercise of the court's basic function – adjudication within the scope of the competence specified in the normative acts and within the limits of its discretion. This role is revealed at a particular time and at a particular stage of development of society by the content of specific judgments.

Conclusion 2. Through its rulings and because of the impact these rulings have on the legislature and the executive, the court is able to have a significant impact – both direct and indirect – on society, politics, law and the development of certain areas of human rights and democratic values. However, a limited understanding of the court's influence and, consequently, of its role in a democratic society has a negative impact not only on the development of the judicial system, including judicial independence, but also on all other processes in the society.

Proposal: The development of the judicial system, ensuring judicial independence and the rule of law must take into account the role of the court in a democratic state governed by the rule of law, as demanded by society and shaped by the court, identifying all dimensions of the court's role – constitutional, political, social, economic and legal – as revealed by the processes and areas affected by the court.

Conclusion 3. In the legal literature there is a discussion about judicial independence as an absolute or non-absolute concept, which does not allow to assess and fully reveal the content of judicial independence.

Proposal: When assessing the content of judicial independence and the compliance of any requirement of independence, judicial independence should be considered as an absolute value – its scope is complete, i.e. no more and no less than is necessary, firstly, for the performance of the judicial function and, secondly, to ensure the only goal of an independent court – to administer justice impartially and fairly.

Conclusion 4. Judicial independence implies the requirement to prevent direct and indirect, real and apparent undue influence by any subject. Different sources indicate different influences which are not admissible in the administration of justice, and it is not always possible to distinguish between permissible and impermissible influence. The lack of definition of the boundaries of impermissible influence makes it impossible to define judicial independence and to discover its content.

Proposal: When examining whether a particular requirement of independence complies with the principle of judicial independence, it should be assessed only in relation to undue influence, using the content of undue (improper) influence identified in the work. The undue influence is considered to be: a) influence exercised in the form of unlawful or unjustified control, restraint, subordination, inducement, order or favour; b) influence exercised through any form of coercion, interference, deception, manipulation, influence, threat, pressure; or c) influence exercised in any other way and for any reason which is likely to impair the ability to give an impartial judgment.

Conclusion 5. In the legal literature, there are different opinions on the impact of the types of judicial independence on the content of judicial independence, different justifications for the distinction between the types of judicial independence, thus it is impossible to fully disclose the content of judicial independence.

Proposal: The distinction between the different types of judicial independence should be made only for the purpose of identifying the potential manifestations of influence and ensuring the most effective means of controlling and regulating them. However, the exercise of an independent judicial function requires the independence of judges to be such as to cover all aspects of independence (no distinction between different types of independence is necessary).

Conclusion 6. Judicial independence is a means to an end. Clarifying and revealing the content of the concept of judicial independence requires to identify its goal. However, different sources refer to different goals of judicial independence, which does not allow to fully reveal the content of judicial independence and to define judicial independence.

Proposal: The goal of judicial independence, as identified in the thesis, should be used to identify the limits and scope of the concept of judicial independence, to reveal the content of judicial independence and to assess specific requirements of independence, as well as to distinguish between permissible and impermissible influences: to ensure the ability of the court to judge impartially and to achieve a fair result.

Conclusion 7. Neither the doctrine nor the case-law has developed a methodology for discovering the content of judicial independence and verifying the requirements contained therein.

Proposal: The test developed in the thesis should be used to discover the content of judicial independence and to verify the requirements contained therein in a specific time, place and circumstance: The content of judicial independence consists of any requirement (1) related to the core function of the court in its broadest sense, taking into account all the duties of the judge necessary for the independent and impartial administration of justice, (2) in the exercise of which a relationship can be identified in which the court or a judge may be unduly influenced, (3) which are relevant to the goal of judicial independence (impartial administration of justice with fair

results), but only to the extent and in the interpretation in which each requirement is relevant to (a) the exercise of the core judicial function, (b) the mitigation of undue influence and (c) the achievement of the goal of independence. Moreover, the requirements of judicial independence also apply to the duties of a judge outside judicial proceedings, since only an independent judge within the framework of an independent judiciary can ensure a fair trial.

Conclusion 8. The content of judicial independence varies over time and differs from state to state, so that the content disclosed in different documents differs and the elements of independence are regulated, applied and interpreted differently in different legal systems, giving the impression that it is impossible to discover the content of judicial independence and develop a theory that is applicable in any legal system.

Proposal: The two-level division of judicial independence requirements developed in the thesis can be used to discover the content of judicial independence in any legal system. This makes it possible, firstly, to provide all the fixed components of independence – the general requirements that ensure judicial independence and which are essential and indispensable in any legal system for the impartial and fair administration of justice – and, secondly, to apply flexibly the variable elements of independence, which usually have certain common principles whose observance ensures independence, but for which it is impossible to prescribe any one specific and precise way in which each of these elements should be implemented in the various legal systems.

Conclusion 9. The concept of judicial accountability does not have a coherent general definition in legal doctrine. At present, no international treaty or document of international institution (*soft law*) contains a definition of the concept of judicial accountability, nor is there a single document that addresses all aspects of judicial accountability, i.e. different documents contain provisions on different elements of judicial accountability. This makes it difficult not only to assess the concept, but also to apply it in practice.

Proposal: The scope and content of judicial accountability as identified in the thesis should be used in assessing judicial accountability and its practical application. In particular, judicial accountability comprises, first, the legal responsibility of the judge for his or her actions, i.e. civil, criminal and disciplinary responsibility, and, second, the responsibility of the judge, the court and the judiciary for the exercise of power, which includes the duty of public officials to explain, justify and legitimise the exercise of power in the performance of their public duties. That means that an accountable judge accepts the responsibility to act within the limits of the court's legal competence and the discretion necessary to ensure justice, in accordance with the applicable standards of conduct, and is prepared to be punished if he fails or violates them. This includes the requirement that the judge not only acts properly, but also provide the public with the opportunity to see that he does so. The elements of accountability not only provide an opportunity to check whether the

court or judge does not exceed the limits of judicial independence, but also deter and, where necessary, react to the improper exercise of any requirement of judicial independence.

Conclusion 10. Insufficient understanding of the goal, content and limits of a judge's legal responsibility prevents the content of judicial independence from being understood and ensured in accordance with the requirements of a democratic state governed by the rule of law.

Proposal: Judicial independence in a democratic state governed by the rule of law should be ensured by applying the legal responsibility of judges in accordance with its goal, content and scope as disclosed in the thesis. Consequently, the rule of law and judicial independence, as well as the protection of the reputation of the judiciary, require the identification of judicial errors, appropriate response, including, where necessary, the holding of judges accountable for their errors.

This includes the possibility, and sometimes even the necessity, to review the court's conduct, if the content of the court's decision reveals it, also outside the statutory avenues of appeal against the court's judgment. The independence of judges in such a case is ensured not by a prohibition on reviewing the court's decision and its content outside the appeal process, but by procedures and guarantees provided by law.

Conclusion 11. Both in the legal literature and case-law, as well as in the documents of international institutions, guarantees of judicial independence have been considered as the main elements of judicial independence. Although other requirements have been identified, such as restrictions on fundamental rights, obligations and various institutional requirements, the full scope of judicial independence has not been defined. This undermines the ability to protect judicial impartiality and limits an effective response to threats to judicial independence.

Proposal: To protect judicial impartiality and respond effectively to threats to judicial independence, the full scope of judicial independence should be ensured. This includes the mandatory and therefore fixed requirements identified in the thesis – the components of judicial independence, consisting of both protective and restrictive requirements, elements specific to the judge and elements related to the judiciary or the court as an institution. That means, the judge's duties, guarantees, accountability, rights, freedoms and their limitations, as well as the court's competence, discretion, administrative independence and enforcement of judicial decisions, as fixed and indispensable components of judicial independence, are necessary to protect the administration of justice from undue influence and to ensure that the court acts as a truly impartial arbiter of disputes and ensures a fair result. In addition, it is necessary to monitor and regularly review possible threats and undue influence on judicial independence and, where necessary, to clarify the content of judicial independence by balancing rights, duties, responsibilities, guarantees

and other independence requirements. The legislative framework should provide for the possibility to respond to undue influence.

Conclusion 12. Currently, no international treaty contains a definition of the concept of judicial independence. The concept of judicial independence does not have a coherent general definition in legal doctrine, in documents of international institutions and in case-law, as usually when explaining the independence of judges, reference is made to its goals, meaning and role in a democratic state governed by the rule of law.

Proposal: The definition of judicial independence developed in the work should be used when drafting documents related to the functioning of the courts:

Using the content of judicial independence revealed in this chapter, the definition of judicial independence has been clarified: "Judicial independence is (a) the concretisation of a more general principle of a democratic state governed by the rule of law, i.e. the principle that ensures that the court is able to fulfil its constitutional function of adjudicating free from direct, indirect or even the appearance of undue influence, guaranteeing everyone the right to a fair and impartial trial. This exercise of power is ensured by (1) the duties, requirements, guarantees, accountability, rights and freedoms of the judge, and (2) enforcement of judicial decisions, the competence, discretion and administrative independence of the court."

Bibliography

Books and Chapters

- 1. Abbasi, H.A. (2012). Judicial Independence, Constitutions, and Politicians. 33 p. Obtained 26.04.2017.: http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2109901
- 2. Afsah, E. (2016). Guides and guardians: judiciaries in times of transition. Scheinin, M., Krunke, H., Aksenova, M (Eds.). *Judges as Guardians of Constitutionalism and Human Rights*. UK, USA, Edward Elgar Publishing Ltd, pp. 251-277.
- 3. Allemeersch, B., Alen, A., Dalle, B. (2012). Judicial Independence in Belgium. Seibert-Fohr, A. (Eds.). *Judicial Independence in Transition*. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer, pp. 307-356.
- 4. Appleby G., Le Mire S. (2019). Ethical Infrastructure for a Modern Judiciary. *Federal Law Review*, 47(3), pp. 335 357. doi: 10.1177/0067205X19856500. Obtained 20.12.2020.: https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/0067205X19856500
- 5. Ballin, E.H., Schyff, G., Stremler, M. (2020). Introduction: Safeguards and Limits of Judicial Power. Ballin, E.H., Schyff, G., Stremler, M. (Eds.). *European Yearbook of Constitutional Law 2019. Judicial Power: Safeguards and Limits in a Democratic Society.* T.M.C. Asser Press, 1st ed. 2020 edition, pp. 3-12. DOI: 10.1007/978-94-6265-359-7.
- 6. Barak, A. (2002). A Judge on Judging: The Role of a Supreme Court in a Democracy. Faculty Scholarship Series. Paper 3692, pp. 19-161. Obtained 19.12.2021.: http://digitalcommons.law.yale.edu/fss_papers/3692
- 7. Barak, A. (2006). The Judge in a Democracy. Princeton, New Jersey: Princeton University Press, 368 p.
- 8. Barak, A. (2016). On judging. Scheinin, M., Krunke, H., Aksenova, M (Eds.). *Judges as Guardians of Constitutionalism and Human Rights*. UK, USA, Edward Elgar Publishing Ltd, pp. 27-49.
- 9. Barro, R. J. (1996). Determinants of Economic Growth: A Cross-Country Empirical Study, NBR Working Papers 5698, National Bureau of Economic Research, Inc., 118 p. Obtained 7.03.2021.: https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w5698/w5698.pdf
- 10. Bassok, O. (2016). The changing understanding of judicial legitimacy. Scheinin, M., Krunke, H., Aksenova, M (Eds.). *Judges as Guardians of Constitutionalism and Human Rights*. UK, USA, Edward Elgar Publishing Ltd, pp. 50-70.
- 11. Bassok, O. (2016). The Supreme Court at the Bar of Public Opinion Polls, Constellations, Vol.23, pp. 573-584. Obtained 13.11.2020.: file:///C:/Users/ljurcena/Downloads/SSRN-id2994731.pdf

- 12. Baum, L. (2008). Judges and Their Audiences: A Perspective on Judicial Behaviour. Princeton University Press, 231 p.
- 13. Beatson, J. (2017). Judicial Independence: Internal and External Challanges and Opportunities, Atkin Lecture, The Reform Club, London, 14.11.2017. Obtained 02.03.2024.: https://www.judiciary.uk/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/beatson-lj-atkin-lecture-20171201.pdf
- 14. Becker, T.L. (1987). Comparative Judicial Politics. The Political Functioning of Courts. Washington, DC: University Press of America, 424 p.
- 15. Bell, J. (2001). *Judicial Cultures and Judicial Independence*. Cambridge Yearbook of European Legal Studies, Volume 4, pp. 47-60. Obtained 03.02.2023.: <a href="https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/cambridge-yearbook-of-european-legal-studies/article/judicial-cultures-and-judic

independence/9120C4FB9357780489524062C07C610E

- 16. Bisarya, S., Bulmer, W.E. (2017). Rule of Law, Democracy and Human Rights: The Paramouncy of Moderation. Adams, M., Meuwese, A., Ballin, E.H. (Eds.). *Constitutionalism and the Rule of Law. Bridging Idealism and Realism*. Cambridge University Press, pp. 123-158.
- 17. Bobek, M. (2008). The Fortress of Judicial Independence and the Mental Transitions of the Central European Judiciaries. European Public Law, Vol. 14, Issue 1, pp. 99-123.
- 18. Bobek, M., Kosar, D. (2014). Global Sollutions, Local Damages: A Critical Study in Judicial Councils in Central and Eastern Europe, German Law Journal Vol 15, Issue 7, pp. 1257-1292. Obtained 7.03.2021.: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2351299
- 19. Bogdandy, A., Paris, D. (2019). Building Judicial Authority: A Comparison Between the Italian Constitutional Court and the German Federal Constitutional Court. Max Planck Institute for Comparative Public Law & International Law (MPIL) Research Paper No. 2019-01. Obtained 15.04.2020.: file:///C:/Users/ljurcena/Downloads/SSRN-id3313641.pdf.
- 20. Bonilla Maldonado, D. (2018). The Conceptual Architecture of the Principle of Separation of Powers. Landau, D., Bilchitz, D. (Eds.). *The Evaluation of the Separation of Powers Between the Global North and the Global South*. Edward Elgar, pp. 145-174.
- 21. Boogaard, G. (2020). Bipolar Constitutionalism in The Netherlands and Its Consequences for the Independence and Accountability of the Judiciary. Ballin, E.H., Schyff, G., Stremler, M. (Eds.). European Yearbook of Constitutional Law 2019. Judicial Power: Safeguards and Limits in a Democratic Society. T.M.C. Asser Press, 1st ed. 2020 edition, pp. 97-120.
- 22. Bown, J.A. (1992). The Wig or the Sword? Separation of Powers and the Plight of the Australian Judge. Federsal Law Review No 21, pp. 48-89.
- 23. Braman, E. (2009). Law, Politics & Perception: How Policy Preferences Influence Legal Reasoning. 231 p.

- 24. Briede, J. (2013). Satversmes 83. panta komentārs. *Latvijas Republikas Satversmes komentāri. VI nodaļa. Tiesa. VII nodaļa. Valsts kontrole*. Latvijas Vēstnesis, pp. 51-68.
- 25. Burbank, S.B. (1999). The Architecture of Judicial Independence. Faculty Scholarship, Paper 941, pp. 315-351. Obtained 19.12.2021.: https://scholarship.law.upenn.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1942&context=faculty_scholarship_paper
- 26. Burbank, S.B., Friedman, B. (2002). Reconsidering Judicial Independence. Burbank, S.B., Friedman, B. (Eds.). *Judicial Independence at the Crossroads. An Interdisciplinary Approach*. New York: Sage Publications Inc, pp. 9-42.
- 27. Burbank, S.B., Friedman, B. (2002). Judicial Independence at the Crossroads. An Interdisciplinary Approach. New York: Sage Publications Inc, 554 p.
- 28. Burbank, S.B. (2019). Reconsidering Judicial Independence Forty-Five Years in the Trenches and in the Tower. University of Pennsylvania Law Review Online, Vol 168, Public Law research Paper No 19, pp. 17-34. Obtained 30.01.2021.: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3373992
- 29. Bustamante, T. (2019). Abusive Obiter Dicts: A Typology of Illegitimate Judicial Pronouncements. Damele, G., Nogueira de Brito, M., Herdy, R., Moniz Lopes, P., Silva Sampaio, J. (Eds.). The Role of Legal Argumentation and Human Dignity in Constitutional Courts. Proceedings of the Special Workshops Held at the 28th World Congress of the International Association for Philosophy of Law and Social Philosophy in Lisabon, 2017. Steiner Verlag/Nomos, pp. 57-82.
- 30. Cameron, C.M. (2002). Judicial Independence. How Can You Tell It When You See It? And, Who Cares? Burbank, S.B., Friedman, B. (Eds.). *Judicial Independence at the Crossroads. An Interdisciplinary Approach*. New York: Sage Publications Inc, pp. 134-147.
- 31. Camp Keith, L, Neal Tate, C., Poe, S.C. (2009). Is the Law a Mere Parchment Barrier to Human Rights Abuse? Journal of Politics, Vol. 71, No. 2, pp. 644–660. Obtained 17.01.2021.: file:///C:/Users/ljurcena/Downloads/30218976.pdf
- 32. Cartabia, M. (2018). Separation of Powers and Judicial Independence: Current Challenges. Seminar, European Court of Human Rights, The Authority of the Judiciary, Strasbourg, France, 26.01.2018., 11 p. Obtained 21.12.2021.: https://www.cortecostituzionale.it/documenti/news/cartabia_3.pdf
- 33. Cavallini, D. (2012). Independence and Judicial Discipline: The Italian Code of Judicial Conduct. Shetreet, S., Forsyth, C. (Eds.). *The Culture of Judicial Independence. Conceptual Foundations and Practical Challanges*. Leiden. Boston: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, pp. 329-338.

- 34. Celotto, A. (2020). Italy and Its Constitutional Court. Ballin, E.H., Schyff, G., Stremler, M. (Eds.). *European Yearbook of Constitutional Law 2019. Judicial Power: Safeguards and Limits in a Democratic Society*. T.M.C. Asser Press, 1st ed. 2020 edition, pp. 67-96.
- 35. Chang, W. C. (2019). Asian exceptionalism? Reflections on "Judicial Review in the Contemporary World": Afterword to the Foreword by Doreen Lustig and J. H. H. Weiler, *International Journal of Constitutional Law*, Vol 17, Issue 1, pp. 31–39. Obtained 12.06.2018.: https://doi.org/10.1093/icon/moz023
- 36. Chodosh, H.E. (2012). Corruption and Judicial Independence. Shetreet, S., Forsyth, C. (Eds.). *The Culture of Judicial Independence. Conceptual Foundations and Practical Challanges*. Leiden. Boston: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, pp. 153-168.
- 37. Cielēns F. (1929). Latvijas Republikas Satversmes noteikumi par deputātu imunitāti. Tieslietu Ministrijas Vēstnesis, 1929. Nr. 1/2.
- 38. Cooray, A. (2012). Standards of Judicial Behaviour and the Impact of Codes of Conduct. Shetreet, S., Forsyth, C. (Eds.). *The Culture of Judicial Independence. Conceptual Foundations and Practical Challanges*. Leiden. Boston: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, pp. 349-358.
- 39. Cotler, I. (2012). The Supreme Court of Canada Appointment Process: Chronology, Context and Reform. Shetreet, S., Forsyth, C. (Eds.). *The Culture of Judicial Independence. Conceptual Foundations and Practical Challanges*. Leiden. Boston: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, pp. 283-300.
- 40. Daly, P. (2020). Judicial Independence and Accountability in the British Constitution. Ballin, E.H., Schyff, G., Stremler, M. (Eds.). *European Yearbook of Constitutional Law 2019. Judicial Power: Safeguards and Limits in a Democratic Society*. T.M.C. Asser Press, 1st ed. 2020 edition, pp. 143-170.
- 41. De Lange, R., Mevis, P.A.M. (2006). Constitutional Guarantees for the Independence of the Judiciary. Van Erp, J.H.M., Van Vliet, L.P.W. (Eds.). *Netherlands Reports to the Seventeenth International Congress of Comparative Law*. Antwerpen Oxford: Intersenia, pp. 327-348.
- 42. De Silva, C.R. (2012). The Role of Law in Society in Developing Countries. Shetreet, S., Forsyth, C. (Eds.). *The Culture of Judicial Independence. Conceptual Foundations and Practical Challanges*. Leiden. Boston: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, pp. 451-462.
- 43. Di Federico, G. (2012). Judicial Accountability and Conduct: An Overview. Seibert-Fohr, A. (Ed.). *Judicial Independence in Transition*. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer, pp. 87-118.
- 44. Di Federico, G. (2012). Judicial Independence in Italy. Seibert-Fohr, A. (Ed.). *Judicial Independence in Transition*. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer, pp. 357-401.

- 45. Feld, L.P., Voigt, S. (2003). Economic Growth and Judicial Independence: Vross Country Evidence Using a New Set of Indicvators. European Journal of Political Economy, Vol. 19, No 3, pp. 497-527. Obtained 27.12.2020.: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=395403
- 46. Ferejohn, J. (1999). Independent Judges. Dependent Judiciary: Explaining Judicial Independence. Southern California Law Review 72, pp. 353-384.
- 47. Ferrari, G.F. (2019). Italian Perspectives on the Judiciary. International Journal for Court Administration, Vol 10, Issue 1, pp. 13-22. Obtained 31.01.2021.: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3399915
- 48. Fiss, O.M. (1993). The Limits of Judicial In dependence. The University of Miami Inter-American Law Review, Vol. 25, No. 1, pp. 57-76.
- 49. Fitzpatrick, B.T. (2012). The Constitutionality of Federal Jurisdiction-Stripping Legislation and the History of State Judicial Selection and Tenure. Virginia Law Review, Vol. 98, No. 4, pp. 839-895.
- 50. Garapon, A., Epineuse, H. (2012). Judicial Independence in France. Seibert-Fohr, A. (Ed.). *Judicial Independence in Transition*. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer, pp. 273-305.
- 51. Gee, G. (2012). The Persistent Politics of Judicial Selection: A Comparative Analysis. Seibert-Fohr, A. (Ed.). *Judicial Independence in Transition*. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer, pp. 121-146.
- 52. Gee, G., Hazell, R. Malleson, K. (2015). The Politics of Judicial Independence in the UK's Changing Constitution. Cambridge University Press, 293 p.
- 53. Gelinas, F. (2011). The Dual Rationale of Judicial Independence. Marciano, A. (Ed.). *Constitutional Mythologies: New Perspectives on Controlling the State*. Springer New York, pp. 135-154.
- 54. Gelinas, F. (2012). Judicial Independence in Canada: A Critical Overview. Seibert-Fohr, A. (Ed.). *Judicial Independence in Transition*. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer, pp. 567-600.
- 55. Geyh, C. G. (2012). Can the Rule of Law Survive Judicial Politics? Cornell Law Review, Vol. 97, No. 191 (2011-2012), Indiana Legal Studies Research Paper No. 252, pp. 191-253. Obtained 13.11.2020.: file:///C:/Users/ljurcena/Downloads/SSRN-id2292063.pdf
- 56. Geyh, C. G. (2002). Customary Independence, Burbank, S.B., Friedman, B. (Eds.). *Judicial Independence at the Crossroads. An Interdisciplinary Approach*. New York: Sage Publications Inc, pp. 160-190.
- 57. Gibson, J.L, Caldeira, G.A. (2009). Citizens, Courts, and Confirmations: Positivity Theory and the Judgments of the American People. Princeton University Press, 200 p.

- 58. Ginsburg, T. (2003). Judicial Review in New Democracies. Constitutional Courts in Asian Cases. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 311 p.
- 59. Goldstein, S. (2012). The Rule of Law vs. The Rule of Judges: A Brandeisian Solution. Shetreet, S., Forsyth, C. (Eds.). *The Culture of Judicial Independence. Conceptual Foundations and Practical Challanges*. Leiden. Boston: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, pp. 125-137.
- 60. Green, G. (1985). The Rationale and Some Aspects of Judicial Independence. Australian Law Journal, 59, pp. 135-150.
- 61. Group of States Against Corruption (GRECO) (2010). Lessons Learnt from the Three Evaluation Rounds (2000-2010), pp. 76. Thematic Articles. Obtained 24.01.2024.: https://rm.coe.int/16806cbfc6
- 62. Guarnieri, C., Piana, D. (2012). Judicial Independence and the Rule of Law: Exploring the European Experience. Shetreet, S., Forsyth, C. (Eds.). *The Culture of Judicial Independence. Conceptual Foundations and Practical Challanges*. Leiden. Boston: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, pp. 113-124.
- 63. Guzman, A.T. (2012). International Tribunals: A Rational Choice Analysis. University of Pennsylvania Law review. Obtained 20.12.2020.: file:///C:/Users/ljurcena/Downloads/SSRN-id1117613.pdf
- 64. Hansley, E. (1998). Public Confidence in Judiciary: A Red Herring for the Separation of Judicial Power. Sydney Lw Review, Vol 20, Issue 2, pp. 183-215. Iegūts 29.01.2021. no: http://classic.austlii.edu.au/au/journals/SydLawRw/1998/9.html
- 65. Hart, H.L.A. (1983). Esseys in Jusriprudence and Philosophy. Clarendon Press, Oxford, 404 p.
- 66. Hao, L. (2014). The Bumpy Road towards Judicial Independence. Past, Present and Future Prospects of Mainland China. Shetreet, S. (Ed.). *The Culture of Judicial Independence*. *Rule of Law and World Peace*. Leiden. Boston: Brill Nijhoff, pp. 419-436.
- 67. Hayo, B., Voigt, S. (2021). Judicial Independence: Why Does De Facto Diverge from De Jure? 24 p. Obtained 20.12.2020.: file:///C:/Users/laila/Downloads/SSRN-id3897343%20(1).pdf
- 68. Hayo, B., Voigt, S. (2014). Mapping Constitutionally Safeguarded Judicial Independence A Global Survey. Journal of Empirical Legal Studies, Vol. 11, Issue 1, pp. 159-195. Obtained 18.12.2020.: https://booksc.org/book/32936235/f366fe
- 69. Hayo, B., Voigt, S. (2007). Explaining De Facto Judicial Independence. International Review of Law and Economics, Vol. 27(3), pp. 269–290. Obtained 20.12.2020.: file:///C:/Users/ljurcena/Downloads/SSRN-id900336% 20(1).pdf

- 70. Helfer, L.R., Slaughter, A-M. (1997). Toward a Theory of Effective Supranational Adjudication, The Yale Law Journal, Vol. 107, No. 2. pp. 273-391.
- 71. Helmke, G., Rosenbluth, F. (2009). Regimes and the Rule of Law: Judicial Independence in Comparative Perspective, Vol. 12, pp. 345-366. Obtained 10.03.2021.: https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/2a85/41b4b6818df71240429792807a1c25112d09.pdf?ga=2.60 704365.1560445449.1615364106-1080289907.1610823050
- 72. Hodge, P.S. (2016). Upholding the Rule of Law: how we preserve judicial independence in the United Kingdom, lecture, Lincoln's Inn Denning Society, 7.11.2016. Obtained 23.02.2024.: https://www.lincolnsinn.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/Denning-Society-lecture-7-11-16.pdf
- 73. Holmoyvik, E., Sanders, A. (2020). A Stress Test for Europe's Judiciaries. Ballin, E.H., Schyff, G., Stremler, M. (Eds.). *European Yearbook of Constitutional Law 2019. Judicial Power: Safeguards and Limits in a Democratic Society*. T.M.C. Asser Press, 1st ed. 2020 edition, pp. 289-314.
- 74. Hope, D. (2016). Judges as guardians of constitutionalism and human rights: the judiciary and counter-terrorism in the United Kingdom. Scheinin, M., Krunke, H., Aksenova, M. (Eds.). *Judges as Guardians of Constitutionalism and Human Rights*. UK, USA, Edward Elgar Publishing Ltd, pp. 97-116.
- 75. Islam, M.S. (2019). Is the Independent Judiciary Important in Bangladesh? A Legal and Econimic Study. International Journal of Law, Vol 5, Issue 3, pp. 38-49. Obtained 31.01.2021.: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3394118
- 76. Jackson, V.C. (2008). Packages of Judicial Independence: Implications for Reform Proposals on the Selection & Tenure of Article III Judges. Daedalus, Vol 137, No. 4, pp. 48-63.
- 77. Jackson, V.C. (2012). Judicial Independence: Structure, Context, Attitude. Seibert-Fohr, A. (Ed.). *Judicial Independence in Transition*. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer, pp. 19-86.
- 78. Jeffrey K.S., Reenock, Ch., Holsinger, J., Lindberg, S. (2018). Can Courts Be Bulwarks of Democracy? pp. 54. Obtained 24.12.2021.: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3213165
- 79. Jenkins, D. (2016). Procedural Fairness and judicial review of counter-terrorism measures. Scheinin, M., Krunke, H., Aksenova, M (Eds.). *Judges as Guardians of Constitutionalism and Human Rights*. UK, USA, Edward Elgar Publishing Ltd, pp. 163-176.
- 80. Jurcēna, L. (2007). How the Constitutional Principle of the Social State Influences Interpretation of Rights in the Decisions of the Constitutional Court of the Republic of Latvia. 2007, Russia, Moscow, Institute of Law and Public Policy X International Forum on Constitutional Justice "Constitutional Principle of Social State and its Application by the Constitutional Courts".

- 81. Jurcēna, L. (2012). Tiesību uz sociālo nodrošinājumu saturs. Aktuālā Satversmes tiesas prakse, Jurista Vārds, 25.09.2012., 39 (738).
- 82. Jurcēna, L, Spale, A. (2017). Satversmes 54. panta komentārs. *Latvijas Republikas Satversmes komentāri. III nodaļa. Valsts prezidents. IV nodaļa. Ministru kabinets*. Latvijas Vēstnesis, 450.-469. lpp.
- 83. Jurcēna, L. (2018). Tiesneša finansiālā drošība un sabiedrības viedoklis. Balodis, R. (red.). *Tiesas un mediju komunikācija. Sabiedriskā viedokļa un mediju ietekme uz taisnīgu tiesu*. Latvijas Vēstnesis, Rīga. 230.-248. lpp.
- 84. Jurcēna, L., Spale, A. (2020). Satversmes 28. panta komentārs. *Latvijas Republikas Satversmes komentāri. II nodaļa. Saeima*. Latvijas Vēstnesis, 448.-477. lpp.
- 85. Jurcēna, L. (2022). Tiesas institucionālā neatkarība: kā rast līdzsvaru ar citiem varas atzariem, Jurista Vārds, 30.08.2022., 35 (1249).
- 86. Karlan, P.S. (1999). Two Concepts of Judicial Independence. Southeern California Law Review No 72, pp. 535-558. Obtained 01.05.2017.: http://www.usc.edu/dept/law/symposia/judicial/pdf/karlan.pdf.
- 87. Kelly, W.F.B. (2016.). An Independent Judiciary: The Core of the Rule of Law, 20 p. Obtained 4.01.2021.: https://biblioteca.cejamericas.org/bitstream/handle/2015/1353/An-Independent-Judiciary-The-Core-of-Rule-of-Law.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y
- 88. Klug, H. (2017). Institutional Integrity and the Promiseof Constitutionalism: Justice Moseneke, Judicial Authority and the Separation of Powers. University of Wisconsin Law School, Legal Studies Research Paper Series Paper No. 1521, Acta Juridica 3, 28 p. Obtained 21.01.2021.: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3520005
- 89. Kornhauser, L.A. (2002). Is Judicial Independence a Useful Concept? Burbank, S.B., Friedman, B. (Eds.). *Judicial Independence at the Crossroads. An Interdisciplinary Approach*. New York: Sage Publications Inc, pp. 45-55.
- 90. Kosar, D. (2017). Politics of Judicial Independence and Judicial Accountability in Czechia: Bargaining in the Shadow of the Law between Court Presidents and the Ministry of Justice. European Constitutional Law Review, No 13, pp. 96-123.
- 91. Krūmiņa, V. (2015). Tiesnešu vērtības un atbildība. Jurista Vārds, 14.04.2015., 15 (867), 8.-10.lpp.
- 92. Landfried, Ch. (2019). *Judicial Power: How Constitutional Courts Affect Political Transformations*. Cambridge University Press, 392 p.
- 93. Larkins, C.M. (1996). Judicial Independence and Democratization: A Theoretical and Conceptual Analysis, American Journal of Comparative Law, 44(4), pp. 605-626. Obtained 15.05.2018.: file:///C:/Users/ljurcena/Downloads/840623.pdf

- 94. Lasser, M. (2019). European Judicial Appointments Reform: A Neo-Institutionalist Approach. Landfried, Ch. (Ed.) *Judicial Power: How Constitutional Courts Affect Political Transformations*. Cambridge University Press, pp. 82-109.
- 95. Li, S. (2020). A Separation-of-Powers Model of U.S. Chief Justice Opinion Assignment. Justice System Journal, Vol. 41, Issue 1, pp. 3-21.
- 96. Lurie, G., Shany, Y. (2021). The Institutional Role of the Judiciary in Israel's Constitutional Democracy. Barak, A., Medina, B., Roznai, Y. (Eds.). Oxford Handbook on the Israeli Constitution. Oxford University Press, Forthcoming, 24 p. doi: 10.2139/ssrn.3762937. Obtained 16.01.2021.: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3762937
- 97. Lustig, D., Weiler, J.H.H. (2019). Judicial review in the contemporary world—Retrospective and prospective: A rejoinder, *International Journal of Constitutional Law*, Vol 16, Issue 2, pp. 40-42. Obtained 14.05.2021.: https://doi.org/10.1093/icon/moz024
- 98. Macdonald, R.A., Kong, H. (2012). Judicial Independence as a Constitutional Virtue. Rosenfeld, M., Sajo, A. (Eds.) *The Ocford Handbook of Comparative Constitutional Law*, pp. 831-855.
- 99. Madison, J., Hamilton, A., Jay, J. (1961). 78th Federalist. The Federalist Papers. Obtained 21.12.2021.: https://guides.loc.gov/federalist-papers/full-text#TheFederalistPapers-78
- 100. Malan, K. (2014). Reassessing Judicial Independence and Impartiality against the Backdrop of Judicial Appointments in South Africa. Southern Africal Legal Information Institute, Potchefstroom Electronic Law Journal, PER 55, pp. 1965-2000.
- 101. Malleson, K. (1999). The New Judiciary: The Effects of Expansion and Activism. Dartmouth: Ashgate, 258 p.
- 102. Masterman, R. (2016). The Separation of Powers in the Contemporary Constitution. Cambridge, UK; New York: Cambridge University Press, 276 p.
- 103. McCormack, W. (2012). Judicial Independence in the Face of Violence. Shetreet, S., Forsyth, C. (Eds.). *The Culture of Judicial Independence. Conceptual Foundations and Practical Challanges*. Leiden. Boston: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, pp. 169-176.
- 104. McMillan, J. (2010). Re-Thinking the Separation of Powers. Federal Law Review Vol 38, Issue 3, pp. 423-443. Obtained 29.01.2021.: http://www.austlii.edu.au/au/journals/FedLRev/2010/18.pdf
- 105. Melton, J., Ginsburg, T. (2014). Does De Jure Judicial Independence Really Matter? A Reevaluation of Explanations for Judicial Independence. University of Chicago Law School, Coase-Sandor Institute for Law & Economics Working Paper No. 612, pp. 186-217. Obtained 18.12.2020.: https://chicagounbound.uchicago.edu

- 106. Montesquieu (1748). The Spirit of Laws. The Online Librery of Liberty, 470 p.

 Obtained 20.04.2024.: https://oll-resources.s3.us-east-2.amazonaws.com/oll3/store/titles/837/Montesquieu_0171-01_EBk_v6.0.pdf
- 107. Moseneke, D. (2011). Striking a Balance Between the Will of the People and the Suprimacy of the Constitution. Claude Leon Public Lecture, University of Cape Town, 29.09.2011., 21 p. Obtained 23.01.2021.: https://www.sahistory.org.za/sites/default/files/Claude-Leon-Public-Lecture.pdf
- 108. Nath, G.V.M. (2013). Judicial Accountability: The Present Contours and the Way Forward.

 Obtained

 26.04.2017.: https://ssrn.com/abstract=2294465 or http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2294465
- 109. Neimanis, J. (2013). Satversmes 82. panta komentārs. *Latvijas Republikas Satversmes komentāri. VI nodaļa. Tiesa. VII nodaļa. Valsts kontrole.* Latvijas Vēstnesis, 31.-50. lpp.
- 110. Nergelius, J., Zimmermann, D. (2012). Judicial Independence in Sweden. Seibert-Fohr, A. (Ed.). *Judicial Independence in Transition*. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer, pp. 185-229.
- 111. Neudorf, L. (2019). Separating Powers Through the Constitution: A Comparison of India and Australia, pp. 19.
- 112. Nikitin, S. (2014). Appointments of Judges and Legal Responsibility of Judges. Shetreet, S. (Ed.). *The Culture of Judicial Independence. Rule of Law and World Peace*. Leiden. Boston, pp. 411-418.
- 113. Nitu, D. (2011). Head of State Immunity in Criminal Law. Obtained 24.01.2024.: http://doctorat.ubbcluj.ro/sustinerea_publica/rezumate/2012/drept/nitu_daniel_en.pdf
- 114. O'Connor, S.D. (2003). The Importance of Judicial Independence, Remarks before the Arab Judicial Forum. Obtained 29.12.2021.: http://www.tba.org/sites/default/files/Article-Remarks%20on%20Judicial%20Independence%20by%20Ruth%20Bader%20Ginsburg.pdf
- 115. Oellers-Frahm, K. (2005). Italy and France: Immunity for the Prime Minister of Italy and the President of the French Republic, International Journal of Constitutional Law, Volume 3, Issue 1, pp 107-115.
- 116. O'Regan, K. (2005). Checks and Balances Reflections on the Development of the Doctrine of Separation of Powers under teh South African Constitution. F W De Klerk Memorial Lecture, Potchefstroom Electronic Law Journal, Vol 8, No 1, pp. 119-150. Obtained 22.01.2021.: file:///C:/Users/laila/Downloads/Checks and Balances Reflections on the Development%20(2).pdf
- 117. Osipova, S., Strupišs, A., Rieba, A. (2010). Tiesu varas neatkarības un efektivitātes palielināšanas un nostiprināšanas rezerves, Jurista Vārds, 09.03.2010., 10 (605).

- 118. Osipova, S. (2016). Tiesneša ētika. Komunikācijas ētikas dimensija: nodotās informācijas skaidrība. Augstākās Tiesas Biļetens Nr. 13, 55.-59. lpp.
- 119. Palmer, G. (1995). Judicial Selection and Accountability: Can the New Zealand System Survive? Gray, B.D., McClintock, R.B. (Eds.). *Courts and Policy: Checking the Balance*. Brookers, Wellington, pp. 11-92.
- 120. Parau, C.E. (2012). The Drive for Judicial Supremacy. Seibert-Fohr, A. (Ed.). *Judicial Independence in Transition*. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer, pp. 619-665.
- 121. Peretti, T.J. (2002). Does Judicial Independence Exist? The Lessons of Social Science Research, Burbank, S.B., Friedman, B. (Eds.). *Judicial Independence at the Crossroads*. *An Interdisciplinary Approach*. New York: Sage Publications Inc, pp. 103-133.
- 122. Perry, M.J. (2003). Protecting Human Rights in a Democracy: What Role for Courts. Wake Forest Law Review, Vol 38, pp. 635-696. Obtained 21.12.2021.: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=380283
- 123. Plank, T.E. (1996). The Essential Elements of Judicial Independence and the Experience of Pre-Soviet Russia. William & Mary Bill of Rights Journal, Vol. 5, Issue 1, Art. 2, pp. 1-74.
- 124. Popova, M. (2013). Authoritarian Learning and the Politization of Justice: The Tymoshenko Case in Context. Obtained 26.04.2017.: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2274168
- 125. Raffaelli, R. (2012). Dissenting Opinions in the Supreme Courts of the Member States. Study. Policy Department C: Citizens' Rights and Constitutional Affairs. European Union,
 53 p.

 Obtained

 15.05.2013.:

 $\underline{\text{http://www.europarl.europa.eu/document/activities/cont/201304/20130423}ATT64963EN.pdf}$

- 126. Rakove, J.N. (2007). The Original Justifications for Judicial Independence. Georgetown Law Jurnal, 95(4), pp. 1061-1076.
- 127. Ramseyer, J. M., Rasmusen, E.B. (2003). Measuring Judicial Independence: The Political Economy of Judging in Japan. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 224 p.
- 128. Rankin, M.B. (2012). Access to Justice and the Institutional Limits of Independent Courts. *Windsor Yearbook on Access to Justice*, Vol 30(1), pp. 101-137.
- 129. Rechberger, W. (2012). The Impact of the ECHR Jurisprudence on the Austrian Practice in the Field of Judicial Independence. Shetreet, S., Forsyth, C. (Eds.). *The Culture of Judicial Independence. Conceptual Foundations and Practical Challanges*. Leiden. Boston: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, pp. 231-242.

- 130. Reinhardt, S. (2006). The Judicial Role in National Security. B.U.L. Rev, pp. 1309-1313. Obtained 27.12.2020.: http://www.bu.edu/law/journals-archive/bulr/volume86n5/documents/REINHARDTV.2.pdf
- 131. Resnik, J., Ryan, C. (2019). Fragile Futures and Resiliency: Yale Global Constitutionalism 2019, A part of the Gruber Program for Global Justice and Women's Rights. Yale Law School, 2019. OBtained 13.04.2020.: https://documents.law.yale.edu/news/global-constitutionalism-2019-fragile-futures-and-resiliency
- 132. Rezevska, D. (2015). Vispārējo tiesību principu nozīme un piemērošana. Tiesu nama aģentūra, Rīga, 176 lpp.
- 133. Rios-Figueroa, J. (2011). Institutions for Constitutional Justice in Latin America. Helmke, G., Rios-Figueroa, J. (Eds.). *Courts in Latin America*. New York: Cambridge University Press, pp. 27–54.
- 134. Ríos-Figueroa, J. (2019) Judicial review and democratic resilience: Afterword to the Foreword by Doreen Lustig and J. H. H. Weiler, *International Journal of Constitutional Law*, Vol. 17, Issue 1, pp. 17-23. Obtained 19.12.2021.: https://doi.org/10.1093/icon/moz025.
- 135. Rios-Figueroa, J., Staton, J.K. (2009). Unpacking the Rule of Law: A Review of Judicial Independence Measures, 48 p. Obtained 7.03.2019.: http://ssrn.com/abstract=1434234
- 136. Rios-Figueroa, J., Jeffrey K. Staton, J.K. (2014). An Evaluation of Cross-National Measures of Judicial Independence. Journal of Law, Economics, and Organization Advance Access, Vol 30, Issue 1, pp. 104-137.
- 137. Rodiņa, A. (2012). Satversmes tiesas un tiesneša neatkarība: aktuālie jautājumi. Rozenfelds, J. (red.). *Inovāciju juridiskais nodrošinājums. Latvijas Universitātes 70. konferences rakstu krājums*. Rīga: LU Akadēmiskais apgāds, 576 lpp.
- 138. Rodiņa, A., Spale, A. (2013). Satversmes 85. panta komentārs. *Latvijas Republikas Satversmes komentāri. VI nodaļa. Tiesa. VII nodaļa. Valsts kontrole.* Latvijas Vēstnesis, 119.-152. lpp.
- 139. Rosenn, K.S. (1987). The Protection of Judicial Independence in Latvin America, 19 U. Miami Inter-Am. L. Rev. 1, pp. 1-35. Obtained 27.03.2017.: http://repository.law.miami.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1608&context=umialr
- 140. Roux, T. (2013). The Politics of Principle. The First South African Constitutional Court, 1995-2005. Cambridge University Press, 452 p.
- 141. Russell, P.G. (2001). Toward a General Theory of Judicial Independence. Russell P.H., O'Brien D.M. (Eds.). *Judicial Independence in the Age of Democracy: Critical Perspectives from around the World.* Charlottesville & London: University of Virginia Press, pp. 1-23.

- 142. Scheinin, M., Krunke, H., Aksenova, M. (2016). Judges as Guardians of Constitutionalism and Human Rights. UK, USA, Edward Elgar Publishing Ltd, 386 p. DOI: 10.4337/9781785365867.
- 143. Scheppele, K.L. (2002). Declarations of Independence. Judicial Reactions to Political Pressure. Burbank, S.D., Friedman B. (Eds.). *Judicial Independence at the Crossroads. An Interdisciplinary Approach*. New York: Sage Publications Inc, pp. 227-279.
- 144. Schwarzschild, M. (2012). Judicial Independence and Judicial Hubris. Shetreet, S., Forsyth, C. (Eds.). *The Culture of Judicial Independence. Conceptual Foundations and Practical Challanges*. Leiden. Boston: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, pp. 176-185.
- 145. Seibert-Fohr, A. (2010). European Comparatives Perspective on the Rule of Law and Independent Courts. 14 p. Obtained 7.03.2021.: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=1652598
- 146. Seibert-Fohr, A. (2012). Judicial Independence in Germany. Seibert-Fohr, A. (Ed.). *Judicial Independence in Transition*. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer, pp. 447-519.
- 147. Seibert-Fohr, A. (2019). The Independence of Judges and their Freedom of Expression: An Ambivalent Relationship, 12 p. Obtained 29.01.2021.: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3375038
- 148. Seibert-Fohr, A. (2020). Judicial Independence and Democratic Accountability: The Function and Legitimacy of the German Federal Constitutional Court.. Ballin, E.H., Schyff, G., Stremler, M. (Eds.). *European Yearbook of Constitutional Law 2019. Judicial Power: Safeguards and Limits in a Democratic Society*. T.M.C. Asser Press, 1st ed. 2020 edition, pp. 41-66.
- 149. Shetreet, S. (1985). The Emerging Transnational Jurisprudence on Judicial Independence: IBA Standards and Montreal Declaration. Shetreet, S., Deschenes, J. (Eds.). *Judicial Independence: The Contemporary Debate*. Dordrecht, Boston, Lancaster: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, pp. 393-402.
- 150. Shetreet, S. (1985). Judicial Independence: New Conceptual Dimensions and Contemporary Challenges. Shetreet, S., Deschenes, J. (Eds.). *Judicial Independence: The Contemporary Debate*. Dordrecht, Boston, Lancaster: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, pp. 590-681.
- 151. Shetreet, S. (2009). The Normative Cycle of Shaping Judicial Independence in Domestic and International Law: The Mutual Impact of Natinal and International Jurisprudence and Contemporary Practical and Conceptual Challanges. *Chicago Journal of International Law*, 10(1), pp. 274-332.
- 152. Shetreet, S. (2012). Creating a Culture of Judicial Independence: the Practical Challenge and the Conceptual and Constitutional Infrastructure. Shetreet, S., Forsyth, C. (Eds).

- *The Culture of Judicial Independence. Conceptual Foundations and Practical Challanges.* Leiden. Boston: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, pp. 17-67.
- 153. Shetreet, S. (2012). The Mt. Scopus International Standards of Judicial Independence: The Innovative Concepts and the Formutlation of a Consensus in a Legal Culture of Diversity. Shetreet, S., Forsyth, C. (Eds.). *The Culture of Judicial Independence. Conceptual Foundations and Practical Challanges*. Leiden. Boston: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, pp. 475-498.
- 154. Shetreet, S., Forsyth, C. (2012). The Culture of Judicial Independence. Conceptual Foundings and Practical Challanges. Leiden. Boston: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, 662 p.
- 155. Shetreet, S. (2014). Judicial Independence, Liberty, Democracy and International Economy. Shetreet, S. (Ed.). *The Culture of Judicial Independence. Rule of Law and World Peace*. Leiden. Boston: Brill Nijhoff, pp. 14-47.
- 156. Shetreet, S., Homolka, W. (2017). Jewish and Israeli Law An Introduction. Berlin/Boston: Walter de Gruyter GmbH, 575 p. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1515/9783899497946
- 157. Sifris, R. (2008). Weighing Judicial Independence against Judicial Accountability: Do the Scales of the International Criminal Court Balance? Chicago-Kent Journal of International and Comparative Law, Vol. 8, pp. 88-110.
- 158. Sillen, J. (2019). The Concept of "Internal Judicial Independence" in the Case Law of the European Court of Human Rights, European Constitutional Law Review, Vol 15 Issue 1, pp. 104-133.
- 159. Smiltēna, A. (2013). Latvijas tiesību sistēma un likumdevēja kritiskās kļūdas. Jurista Vārds, 12.02.2013., 6 (757). Obtained 08.02.2023.: https://juristavards.lv/doc/254656-latvijas-tiesibu-sistema-un-likumdeveja-kritiskas-kludas/
- 160. Sniedzīte, G. (2009). Tiesnešu tiesību konstitucionālais pamats (II), Jurista Vārds, 29.09.2009., 39 (582).
- 161. Somanawat, K. (2018). Constructing the Identity of the Thai Judge: Virtue, Status, and Power. Asian Journal of Law and Society, 5(1), pp. 91-110. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1017/als.2017.32
- 162. Spano, R. (2021). The Rule of Law as the lodestar of the European Convention on Human Rights: The Strasbourg Court and the Independence of Judiciary. European Law Journal. Obtained 05.03.2021.: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/eulj.12377
- 163. Stimson, J. A. (2004). Tides of Consent. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 208 p.
- 164. Storme, M. (2012). Independence of the Judiciary: The European Perspective. Shetreet, S., Forsyth, C. (Eds.). *The Culture of Judicial Independence. Conceptual Foundations and Practical Challanges*. Leiden. Boston: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, pp. 85-95.

- 165. Tibi Weber, C. (2020). Under the Sword of Democles: The Supreme Court and Judicial Politics in Paraguay, 1992-2020, pp. 32. Obtained 16.01.2021.: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3738566
- 166. University of Cape Town (2014). Has the South African Constitutional Court Overreached? A Study of the Court's Application of the Separation of Powers Doctrine between 2009 and 2013. University of Cape Town. Democratic Governance and Rights Unit, 69 p. Obtained 23.01.2021.:

 $\frac{http://www.dgru.uct.ac.za/sites/default/files/image_tool/images/103/Separation\%20of\%20Powers\%20Draft\%20August\%202014.pdf$

- 167.Van Dijk, F., Tulder, F., Lugten, Y. (2016). Independence of Judges: Judicial Perceptions and Formal Safeguards. Netherlands Council for the judiciary. 31. p. Obtained 24.12.2023.: https://www.rechtspraak.nl/SiteCollectionDocuments/Paper-independence-of-judges-160111.pdf#search=working%20paper
- 168. Van Dijk, F., Vos, G. (2018). A Method for Assessment of the Independence and Accountability of the Judiciary. International Journal For Court Adminstration. Vol. 9, No. 3. pp. 1-22. Obtained 18.12.2021.: https://www.iacajournal.org/articles/abstract/10.18352/ijca.276/
- 169. Versteeg, M. (2019). Understanding the third wave of judicial review: Afterword to the Foreword by Doreen Lustig and J. H. H. Weiler, *International Journal of Constitutional Law*, Vol 17, Issue 1, pp. 10-16. Obtained 24.12.2021.: https://academic.oup.com/icon/article/17/1/10/5485961?login=true
- 170. Viapiana, F. (2019). Funding the Judiciary: How Budgeting System Shapes Justice. A Comparative Analysis of Three Case Studies. International Journal of Coiurt Administration, Vol. 10, Issue 1, pp. 23-33. Obtained 31.01.2021.: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3399918
- 171. Vilanova, P.P. (2018). Accountability of the Judiciary: Shared Responsibility of Judges and the Sate. Dialogue Between Judges, European Court of Human Rights, Council of Europe. Strasbourg: European Court of Human Rights, pp. 23-28.
- 172. Vitkauskas, D., Dikov, G. (2012). Protecting the Right to a Fair Trial under the European Convention on Human Rights. Council of Europe Human Rights Handbooks. Council of Europe, Strasbourg, 163 p. Obtained 21.09.2021.: https://edoc.coe.int/en/european-convention-on-human-rights-a-handbook-for-legal-practitioners-2nd-edition.html
- 173. Ziemele, I. (2017). Esam mazliet iesprūduši. Ir, 18.06.2017. Obtained 26.02.2023.: https://ir.lv/2017/06/06/esam-mazliet-iesprudusi/

- 174. Ziemele, I., Spale, A., Jurcēna, L. (2017). Latvia: The State of Liberal Democracy. Albert, R., Lamdau, D., Faraguna, P., Drugda, S. (Eds.). 2017 Global Review of Constitutional Law. Leiden. Boston: Brill Nijhoff, pp. 172-176. Obtained 28.10.2021.: http://www.iconnectblog.com/2018/07/now-available-the-i%C2%B7connect-clough-center-2017-global-review-of-constitutional-law/
- 175. Ziemele, I. (2018). Mums jāveido 21. gadsimta tiesa. Ir, 09.02.2018. Obtained 26.02.2023.: https://ir.lv/2018/02/09/ziemele-mums-javeido-21-gadsimta-tiesa/
- 176. Ziemele, I. (2018). Uzruna Latvijas tiesnešu konferencē. Obtained 06.06.2021.: https://www.satv.tiesa.gov.lv/runas-un-raksti/satversmes-tiesas-priekssedetajas-inetas-ziemeles-uzruna-latvijas-tiesnesu-konference-2/
- 177. Ziemele, I. (2019). Moderns tiesiskums Eiropas pilsonim. Obtained 06.06.2021.: https://www.satv.tiesa.gov.lv/runas-un-raksti/satversmes-tiesas-priekssedetajas-inetas-ziemeles-priekslasijums-latvijas-universitates-juridiskas-fakultates/
- 178. Ziemele, I. (2020). Cilvēka cieņa tehnoloģiju virzītā pasaulē: konstitucionālo tiesu loma. Obtained 06.06.2021.: https://www.satv.tiesa.gov.lv/runas-un-raksti/satversmes-tiesas-priekssedetajas-inetas-ziemeles-runa-slovenijas-konstitucijas-pienemsanas-gadadienas-svinibas/
- 179. Ziemele, I. (2020). Uzruna Satversmes tiesas svinīgajā sēdē 2020. gada 10. janvārī. Obtained 26.02.2023.: https://www.satv.tiesa.gov.lv/runas-un-raksti/satversmes-tiesas-priekssedetajas-ineta-ziemeles-uzruna-satversmes-tiesas-svinigaja-sede/
- 180. Ziemele, I. (2021). Cilvēktiesības pasaulē un Latvijā. Inetas Ziemeles zinātniskajā redakcijā. Otrais papildinātais izdevums. Rīga: Tiesu namu aģentūra, 524 lpp.
- 181. Ziemele, I. (2021). Satversmes tiesa kā vērtību tiesa: pirmie 25 gadi, Jurista Vārds, 49 (1211). 07.12.2021.
- 182. Zimmer, M.B. (2006). Judicial Independence in Central and East Europe: The Institutional Context. Tulsa Journal of Comparative and International Law, Vol 14, Issue 1, pp. 53-85.
- 183. Zoll, F. (2012). The System of the Judicial Appointment in Poland. A Question of the Legitimacy of the Judicial Power. Shetreet, S., Forsyth, C. (Eds.). *The Culture of Judicial Independence. Conceptual Foundations and Practical Challanges*. Leiden. Boston: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, pp. 301-309.
- 184. Макарова, З.М., Конева, Н.С. (2012). Категория «иммунитет» в конституционном праве России. Вестник ЮУрГУ, No. 20. Obtained 15.06.2023.: http://cyberleninka.ru/article/n/kategoriya-immunitet-v-konstitutsionnom-prave-rossii
- 185. Масловская Т.С. (2008). Неприкосновенность как элемент конституционноправового статуса президента в зарубежных странах. Право и демократия. Сборник

научных трудов. Минск: БГУ, 352 стр. Obtained 12.06.2023.: http://elib.bsu.by/bitstream/123456789/19759/1/5_%D0%BC%D0%B0%D1%81%D0%BB%D0 %BE%D0%B2%D1%81%D0%BA%D0%B0%D1%8F.pdf

Legislative Acts

- 1. Eiropas Cilvēka tiesību un pamatbrīvību aizsardzības konvencija (Convention for the Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms) Parakstīta Romā 04.11.1950. Latvija pievienojusies ar 04.06.1997. likumu "Par 1950. gada 4. novembra Eiropas Cilvēka tiesību un pamatbrīvību aizsardzības konvenciju un tās 1., 2., 4., 7. un 11. protokolu.". Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 143/144, 13.06.1997.
- 2. Līgums par Eiropas Savienības darbību (Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union). Obtained 12.01.2024.: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=CELEX:12012E/TXT:LV:PDF
- 3. Latvijas Republikas Satversme (Constitution of the Republic of Latvia). Adopted: 15.02.1922. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 43, 01.07.1993.
- 4. Likums "Par tiesu varu" (Law "On Judicial Power"). Adopted: 15.12.1992. Published: Latvijas Republikas Augstākās Padomes un Valdības Ziņotājs, 1/2, 14.01.1993.
- 5. Satversmes tiesas likums (Constitutional Court Law). Adopted: 05.06.1996. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 103, 14.06.1996.; Latvijas Republikas Saeimas un Ministru Kabineta Ziņotājs, 14, 25.07.1996.
- 6. Tiesnešu disciplinārās atbildības likums (Judicial Disciplinary Liability Law). Adopted: 27.10.1994. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 132, 10.11.1994.; Latvijas Republikas Saeimas un Ministru Kabineta Ziņotājs, 23, 15.12.1994.
- 7. Tiesnešu izdienas pensiju likums (Law on Service Pensions of Judges). Adopted: 22.06.2006. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 107, 07.07.2006.; Latvijas Republikas Saeimas un Ministru Kabineta Ziņotājs, 15, 10.08.2006.
- 8. Amerikas Savienoto Valstu Konstitūcija (ASV), (The Constitution of the United States), 04.03.1789. Obtained 15.03.2024.: https://codices.coe.int/codices/documents/constitution/15EFFE87-DFA0-4602-AB85-D0FF088A2615#a15effe87-dfa0-4602-ab85-d0ff088a2615
- 9. Beļģijas Konstitūcija (Beļģija), (The Belgian Constitution), 17.02.1994. Obtained 15.03.2024.: https://codices.coe.int/codices/documents/constitution/307FE3E3-DE39-45F2-9362-6A6583E2DB40#a307fe3e3-de39-45f2-9362-6a6583e2db40
- 10. Bosnijas un Hercegovinas Konstitūcija (Constitution of Bosnia and Herzogovina), 29.03.2009. Obtained 15.03.2024.:

https://codices.coe.int/codices/documents/constitution/65AEDDE8-7262-4226-838E-7E908473B4C0#a65aedde8-7262-4226-838e-7e908473b4c0

11. Bulgārijas Republikas Konstitūcija (Constitution of the Republic of Bulgaria), 13.07.1991. Obtained 15.03.2024.: https://codices.coe.int/codices/documents/constitution/47AF7AD5-97C9-4F0A-A532-18aa3e1b886C#a47af7ad5-97c9-4f0a-a532-18aa3e1b886c

- 12. Čehijas Republikas Konstitūcija (Constitution of the Czeck Republic), 16.12.1992. Obtained 15.03.2024.: https://codices.coe.int/codices/documents/constitution/DC5D0FBC-C1FA-4647-AB9C-24EBA172C55B#adc5d0fbc-c1fa-4647-ab9c-24eba172c55b
- 13. Dienvidāfrikas Republikas Konstitūcija (Constitution of the Republic of South Africa), 18.12.1996. Obtained 26.03.2017.: https://codices.coe.int/codices/documents/constitution/A1E42475-49FF-41EC-9E1F-A294935DBE7A#aa1e42475-49ff-41ec-9e1f-a294935dbe7a
- 14. Francijas Republikas Konstitūcija (Constitution of the French Republic), 04.10.1958. Obtained 15.03.2024.: https://codices.coe.int/codices/documents/constitution/60FC61C4-56D2-45A3-95B3-D0495C563675#a60fc61c4-56d2-45a3-95b3-d0495c563675
- 15. Igaunijas Republikas Konstitūcija (The Constitution of the Republic of Estonia), 28.06.1992. Obtained 15.03.2024.: https://codices.coe.int/codices/documents/constitution/A66F6BE1-D313-44D6-95FA-9305FFB93A5C#aa66f6be1-d313-44d6-95fa-9305ffb93a5c
- 16. Indijas Konstitūcija (The Constitution of India), 26.11.1949. Obtained 15.03.2024.: https://cdnbbsr.s3waas.gov.in/s380537a945c7aaa788ccfcdf1b99b5d8f/uploads/2023/05/2023050 https://cdnbbsr.s3waas.gov.in/s380537a945c7aaa788ccfcdf1b99b5d8f/uploads/2023/05/2023050 https://cdnbbsr.s3waas.gov.in/s380537a945c7aaa788ccfcdf1b99b5d8f/uploads/2023/05/2023050
- 17. Lietuvas Republikas Konstitūcija (The Constitution of the Republic of Lithuania), 25.10.1992. Obtained 15.03.2024.: https://codices.coe.int/codices/documents/constitution/DDF14A62-BA7D-41F0-8595-4e05c3896be7
- 18. Vācijas Federatīvās Republikas pamatlikums (Basic Law for the Federal Republic of Germany), 08.05.1949. Obtained 15.03.2024.: https://www.gesetze-im-internet.de/englisch_gg/englisch_gg.html#p0548
- 19. Likumprojekts "Likums par Bosnijas un Hercegovinas tiesām" un Likumprojekta anotācija (Revised Draft Law on Courts of Bosnia and Herzegovina and Explanatory Note to the Draft Law), 2022. Obtained 15.03.2024.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-REF(2023)017-e

- 20. Likums par Tieslietu padomi un tiesnešiem ar pārskatītu likuma grozījuma projektu (Law on Judicial Counciul and Judgeswith rewised Draft Amendments, Montenegro), "Official Gazette of Montenegro", no. 011/15, 12.03.2015., 028/15, 03.06.2015. Obtained 15.03.2024.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-REF(2023)016-e
- 21. Likums par Augstāko tieslietu padomi (Law on the Superior Council of Magistracy, Romania), Official Journal of Romania, Part I, No. 827, 13.09.2005. Obtained 15.03.2024.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-REF(2022)046
- 22. Tiesu iekārtas likums (Law on Judicial Organisation, Romania), 19.10.1995. Obtained 15.03.2024.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-REF(2022)047
- 23. Likums par tiesnešu un prokuroru statusu (Law on the Statute of Judges and Prosecutors, Romania), 303/2004. Obtained 15.03.2024.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-REF(2022)048
- 24. Konstitucionālie likumi, konsolidēti (Constitutional Acts, 1967 to 1982, consolidated), 01.07.1967. Obtained 15.03.2024.: https://laws-lois.justice.gc.ca/PDF/CONST_TRD.pdf

Case-law

Latvian Courts' Rulings

- 1. Satversmes tiesa (Constitutional Court of the Republic of Latvia). Case 2001-12-01; 19.03.2002. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 44, 20.03.2002.
- 2. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2002-04-03; 22.10.2002. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 154, 24.10.2002.
- 3. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2002-06-01; 04.02.2003. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 19, 05.02.2003.
- 4. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2003-19-0103; 14.01.2004. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 7, 15.01.2004.
- 5. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2004-03-01; 25.10.2004. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 169, 26.10.2004.
- 6. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2004-10-01; 17.01.2005. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 9, 18.01.2005.
- 7. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2004-21-01; 06.04.2005. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 55, 07.04.2005.
- 8. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2004-25-03; 22.04.2005. Decision. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 69, 03.05.2005.

- 9. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2005-08-01; 11.11.2005. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 183, 16.11.2005.
- 10. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2005-12-0103; 16.12.2005. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 203, 20.12.2005.
- 11. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2005-24-01; 11.04.2006. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 61, 18.04.2006.
- 12. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2006-03-0106; 23.11.2006. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 192, 01.12.2006.
- 13. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2006-04-01; 08.11.2006. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 183, 15.11.2006.
- 14. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2006-05-01; 16.10.2006. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 169, 24.10.2006.
- 15. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2006-10-03; 11.12.2006. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 201, 19.12.2006.
- 16. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2006-12-01; 20.12.2006. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 206, 28.12.2006.
- 17. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2006-29-0103; 10.05.2007. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 77, 15.05.2007.
- 18. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2007-01-01; 08.06.2007. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 95, 14.06.2007
- 19. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2007-03-01; 18.10.2007. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 170, 23.10.2007.
- 20. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2007-13-03; 19.12.2007. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 207, 28.12.2007.
- 21. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2007-21-01; 16.04.2008. Decision. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 62, 22.04.2008.
- 22. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2007-22-01; 02.06.2008. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 89, 10.06.2008.
- 23. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2007-23-01; 03.04.2008. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 56, 10.04.2008.
- 24. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2007-24-01; 09.05.2008. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 73, 13.05.2008.
- 25. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2008-35-01; 07.04.2009. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 56, 09.04.2009.

- 26. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2009-08-01; 26.11.2009. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 187, 27.11.2009.
- 27. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2009-11-01; 18.01.2010. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 10, 20.01.2010.
- 28. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2009-42-0103; 17.02.2010. Decision. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 29, 19.02.2010.
- 29. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2009-43-01; 21.12.2009. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 201, 22.12.2009.
- 30. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2009-44-01; 15.03.2010. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 43, 17.03.2010.
- 31. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2009-93-01; 17.05.2010. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 79, 20.05.2010.
- 32. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2009-111-01; 22.06.2010. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 100, 28.06.2010.
- 33. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2010-09-01; 13.10.2010. Decision. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 164, 15.10.2010.
- 34. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2010-11-01; 11.06.2010. Decision. Published: Latvija Vēstnesis, 95, 16.06.2010.
- 35. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2010-20-0106; 17.02.2011. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 29, 22.02.2011.
- 36. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2010-44-01; 20.12.2010. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 202, 22.12.2010.
- 37. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2010-51-01; 14.03.2011. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 42, 16.03.2011.
- 38. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2010-70-01; 20.05.2011. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 82, 27.05.2011.
- 39. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2011-11-01; 03.02.2012. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 21, 07.02.2012.
- 40. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2011-17-03; 02.05.2012. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 69, 03.05.2012.
- 41. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2011-21-01; 06.06.2012. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 89, 07.06.2012.
- 42. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2012-06-01; 01.11.2012. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 174, 02.11.2012.

- 43. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2012-12-01; 13.02.2013. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 33, 15.02.2013.
- 44. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2012-16-01; 10.05.2013. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 90, 13.05.2013.
- 45. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2013-05-01; 12.02.2014. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 33, 14.02.2014.
- 46. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2013-06-01; 18.12.2013. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 250, 20.12.2013.
- 47. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2013-08-01; 09.01.2014. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 8, 13.01.2014.
- 48. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2013-09-01; 19.11.2013. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 227, 21.11.2013.
- 49. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2014-13-01; 16.04.2015. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 76, 20.04.2015.
- 50. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2014-16-01; 02.03.2015. Decision. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 45, 04.03.2015.
- 51. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2015-06-01; 12.11.2015. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 223, 13.11.2015.
- 52. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2015-19-01; 29.04.2016. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 85, 03.05.2016.
- 53. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2015-22-01; 27.06.2016. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 123, 29.06.2016.
- 54. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2015-22-01; 04.07.2016. Separate opinion of Sanita Osipova. Obtained 20.08.2021.: https://www.satv.tiesa.gov.lv/web/viewer.html?
- 55. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2016-07-01; 08.03.2017. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 52, 10.03.2017.
- 56. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2016-14-01; 19.10.2017. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 209, 20.10.2017.
- 57. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2016-31-01; 26.10.2017. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 214, 27.10.2017.
- 58. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2016-31-01; 09.11.2017. Separate opinion of Ineta Ziemele. Obtained 20.08.2021.: https://www.satv.tiesa.gov.lv/web/viewer.html?

- 59. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2017-02-03; 19.12.2017. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 254, 21.12.2017.
- 60. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2017-08-01; 22.12.2017. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 256, 27.12.2017.
- 61. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2017-16-01; 15.03.2018. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 56, 19.03.2018.
- 62. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2017-20-0103; 23.05.2018. Decision. Published. Publicēts: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 103, 28.05.2018.
- 63. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2017-23-01; 14.06.2018. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 119, 15.06.2018.
- 64. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2017-25-01; 29.06.2018. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 130, 02.07.2018.
- 65. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2017-30-01; 11.10.2018. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 203, 15.10.2018.
- 66. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2018-07-05; 15.11.2018. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 227, 16.11.2018.
- 67. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2018-08-03; 05.03.2019. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 46, 06.03.2019.
- 68. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2018-11-01; 06.03.2019. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 48, 08.03.2019.
- 69. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2019-10-0103; 20.03.2020. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 59, 24.03.2020.
- 70. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2019-11-01; 12.03.2020. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 53, 16.03.2020.
- 71. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2019-22-01; 24.09.2020. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 187, 28.09.2020.
- 72. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2019-24-03; 25.06.2020. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 121, 26.06.2020.
- 73. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2019-25-03; 16.07.2020. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 137, 20.07.2020.
- 74. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2019-27-03; 09.07.2020. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 131, 10.07.2020.
- 75. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2019-32-01; 18.09.2020. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 182, 21.09.2020.

- 76. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2019-33-01; 12.11.2020. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 222, 16.11.2020.
- 77. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2019-33-01; 26.11.2020. Separate opinion of Aldis Laviņš.

 Obtained 20.08.2021.:

https://www.satv.tiesa.gov.lv/web/viewer.html?file=https://www.satv.tiesa.gov.lv/wp-content/uploads/2019/12/2019-33-01_Lavins.pdf#search=

- 78. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2019-36-01; 10.07.2020. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 133, 14.07.2020.
- 79. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2019-37-0103; 28.09.2020. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 191, 02.10.2020.
- 80. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2020-49-01; 27.05.2021. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 103, 31.05.2021.
- 81. Satversmes tiesa. Case 2021-41-01; 15.12.2022. Judgment. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 244, 16.12.2022.
- 82. Latvijas Republikas Senāts (Supreme Court of the Republic of Latvia). Case A420367614, SKA-274/2019; 29.05.2019. Judgment. Obtained 10.01.2024.: ECLI:LV:AT:2019:0529.A420367614.3.8
- 84. Supreme Court of the Republic of Latvia. Plenary decision No. 2 "Par likumdevēja varas un tiesu varas attiecībām un tiesneša neatkarību", 18.02.2022. Obtained 25.02.2024.: https://www.at.gov.lv/lv/par-augstako-tiesu/plenums/plenuma-lemumi

EU Court Rulings

Obtained:

- 85. Court of Justice of the European Union. Case C-506/04; 11.05.2006. Opinion of Advocate General Stix-Hackl.
 - 86. Court of Justice. Case C-506/04; 19.09.2006. Judgment (Grand Chamber).
 - 87. Court of Justice. Case C-205/15; 30.06.2016. Judgment.
 - 88. Court of Justice. Case C-503/15; 16.02.2017. Judgment.
 - 89. Court of Justice. Case C-64/16; 27.02.2018. Judgment (Grand Chamber).

- 90. Court of Justice. Case C-216/18; 28.06.2018. Opinion of Advocate General Tanchev.
- 91. Court of Justice. Case C-216/18; 25.07.2018. Judgment (Grand Chamber).
- 92. Court of Justice. Case C-49/18; 07.02.2019. Judgment.
- 93. Court of Justice. Case C-619/18; 11.04.2019. Opinion of Advocate General Tanchev.
- 94. Court of Justice. Case C-619/18 *European Commission v Republic of Poland*; 24.06.2019. Judgment (Grand Chamber).
- 95. Court of Justice. Joined cases C-585/18, C-624/18 and C-625/18; 27.06.2019. Opinion of Advocate General Tanchev.
- 96. Court of Justice. Joined cases C-585/18, C-624/18 and C-625/18; 19.11.2019. Judgment.
- 97. Court of Justice. Case C-542/18 RX-II (Joined cases C-542/18 RX-II, C-543/18 RX-II); 26.03.2020. Judgment (Grand Chamber).
 - 98. Court of Justice. Case C-397/19; 23.09.2020. Opinion of Advocate General Bobek.
 - 99. Court of Justice. Case C-896/19; 20.04.2021. Judgment (Grand Chamber).
- 100.Court of Justice. Joined cases C-83/19, C-127/19, C-195/19, C-291/19, C-355/19 and C-397/19; 18.05.2021. Judgment (Grand Chamber).
 - 101. Court of Justice. Case C-791/19; 15.07.2021. Judgment (Grand Chamber).
 - 102. Court of Justice. Case C-430/21; 20.01.2022. Opinion of Advocate General Collins.
 - 103. Court of Justice. Case C-156/21; 16.02.2022. Judgment (Full court).
 - 104. Court of Justice. Case C-157/21; 16.02.2022. Judgment (Full court).
 - 105. Court of Justice. Case C-430/21; 22.02.2022. Judgment (Grand Chamber).

International Court Rulings

- 106. Inter-American Court of Human Rights. Case Constitutional Court v. Peru (merits, reparations and costs), Series C No. 71; 31.01.2001. Judgment. Obtained 23.12.2021.: https://www.corteidh.or.cr/casos_sentencias.cfm?lang=en
- 107. Inter-American Court of Human Rights. Case Chocron Chocron v. Venezuela (preliminary objection, merits, reparations and costs), Series C No. 227; 01.07.2011. Judgment. Obtained 23.12.2021.: https://www.corteidh.or.cr/casos_sentencias.cfm?lang=en
- 108. Inter-American Court of Human Rights. Case Supreme Court of Justice (Quintana Coello et al.) v. Ecuador (preliminary objection, merits, reparations and costs), Series C No. 266; 23.08.2013. Judgment, 144. p. Obtained 23.12.2021.: https://www.corteidh.or.cr/docs/casos/articulos/seriec_266_ing.pdf

All judgment of the European Court of Human Rights obtained:

$\frac{https://hudoc.echr.coe.int/eng\#\{\%22documentcollectionid2\%22:[\%22GRANDCHAMBER\%22]\}}{R\%22,\%22CHAMBER\%22]\}$

- 109. European Court of Human Rights. Case 7819/77, 7878/77 Campbell and Fell v. United Kingdom; 28.06.1984.
 - 110. European Court of Human Rights. Case 8790/79 Sramek v. Austria; 22.10.1984.
- 111.European Court of Human Rights. Case 19983/92 De Haes and Gijsels v. Belgium; 24.02.1997.
- 112.European Court of Human Rights. Case 22107/93 Findlay v. United Kingdom; 25.02.1997.
- 113.European Court of Human Rights. Case 28972/95 Ninn-Hansen v. Denmark; 18.05.1999. Obtained 16.01.2022.:

https://www.stradalex.com/en/sl_src_publ_jur_int/document/echr_28972-95

- 114.European Court of Human Rights. Case 24846/94, 34165/96 un 34173/96 Zielinski and Pradal & Gonzalez and Others v. France; 28.10.1999.
 - 115. European Court of Human Rights. Case 35115/97 Riepan v. Austria; 14.11.2000.
 - 116.European Court of Human Rights. Case 47936/99 Pitkevich v. Russia; 08.02.2001.
 - 117. European Court of Human Rights. Case 29279/95 Sahiner v. Turkey; 25.09.2001.
 - 118. European Court of Human Rights. Case 59498/00 Burdov v. Russia; 07.05.2002.
 - 119. European Court of Human Rights. Case 58442/00 Lavents v. Latvia; 28.11.2002.
 - 120.European Court of Human Rights. Case 58540/00 M.D.U. v. Italy; 28.01.2003.
- 121.European Court of Human Rights. Case 33400/96 Ernst and Others v. Belgium; 15.07.2003.
 - 122. European Court of Human Rights. Case 39748/98 Maestri v. Italy; 17.02.2004.
- 123.European Court of Human Rights. Case 78028/01 and 78030/01 Pini and Others v. Romania; 22.06.2004.
- 124.European Court of Human Rights. Case 23695/02 Clarke v the United Kingdom; 25.08.2005.
 - 125. European Court of Human Rights. Case 73970/01 Sacaleanu v. Romania; 06.09.2005.
- 126.European Court of Human Rights. Case 23465/03 Agrokompleks v. Ukraine; 06.10.2006.
 - 127. European Court of Human Rights. Case 12157/05 Liivik v. Estonia; 25.06.2009.
- 128.European Court of Human Rights. Case 24810/06 Parlov-Tkalčic v. Croatia; 22.12.2009.
 - 129. European Court of Human Rights. Case 20999/04 Ozpinar v. Turkey; 19.10.2010.
 - 130. European Court of Human Rights. Case 14040/03 Krestovskiy v. Russia; 28.10.2010.

- 131.European Court of Human Rights. Case 26036/08 Lalmahomed v. the Netherlands; 22.02.2011.
 - 132. European Court of Human Rights. Case 33186/08 Khrykin v. Russia; 19.04.2011.
 - 133. European Court of Human Rights. Case 8014/07 Fruni v. Slovakia; 21.06.2011.
 - 134. European Court of Human Rights. Case 19673/03 Grayaznov v. Russia; 12.06.2012.
 - 135. European Court of Human Rights. Case 58688/11 Harabin v. Slovakia; 20.11.2012.
- 136.European Court of Human Rights. Case 21722/11 Oleksandr Volkov v. Ukraine; 09.01.2013.
- 137.European Court of Human Rights. Case 5682/06 Sergey Zubarev v. Russia; 05.02.2015.
 - 138. European Court of Human Rights. Case 29369/10 Morice v. France [GC]; 23.04.2015.
- 139.European Court of Human Rights. Case 4184/15 Otegi Mondragon and Others v. Spain; 03.11.2015.
 - 140. European Court of Human Rights. Case 37537/13 Borg v. Malta; 12.01.2016.
 - 141. European Court of Human Rights. Case 20261/12 Baka v. Hungary [GC]; 23.06.2016.
 - 142. European Court of Human Rights. Case 80018/12 Thiam v. France; 18.10.2018.
- 143.European Court of Human Rights. Case 55391/13, 57728/13, 74041/13 Ramos Nunes de Carvalho e Sa v. Portugal; 06.11.2018.
- 144.European Court of Human Rights. Case 21218/12 Čivinskaitė v. Lithuania; 15.09.2020.
- 145.European Court of Human Rights. Case 26374/18 Gudmundur Andri Astradsson v. Island [GC]; 01.12.2020.
 - 146. European Court of Human Rights. Case 15227/19 Xhoxhaj v. Albania; 09.02.2021.
 - 147. European Court of Human Rights. Case 1571/07 Bilgen v Turkey; 09.03.2021.
- 148.European Court of Human Rights. Case 76521/12 Eminağaoğlu v. Turkey; 09.03.2021.
- 149.European Court of Human Rights. Case 4907/18 Xero Flor w Polsce sp. zo.o. v. Poland; 07.05.2021.
 - 150.European Court of Human Rights. Case 5312/11 Beg S.P.A. v Italy; 20.05.2021.
- 151.European Court of Human Rights. Case 11423/19 Gumenyuk and Others v Ukraine; 22.07.2021.
 - 152. European Court of Human Rights. Case 43447/19 Reczkowicz v. Poland; 22.07.2021.
- 153.European Court of Human Rights. Case 40072/13 Miroslava Todorova v. Bulgaria; 19.10.2021.

- 154.European Court of Human Rights. Case 1469/20 Advance Pharma Sp. Z O.O v. Poland; 03.02.2022.
 - 155. European Court of Human Rights. Case 16695/19 Kozan v. Turkey; 01.03.2022.
 - 156. European Court of Human Rights. Case 43572/18 Grzeda v. Poland [GC]; 15.03.2022.
 - 157. European Court of Human Rights. Case 39650/18 Żurek v. Poland; 16.06.2022.
- 158.European Court of Human Rights. Case 19750/13 Grosam v. Czech Republic; 23.06.2022.
 - 159. European Court of Human Rights. Case 37474/20 Besnik Cani v. Albania; 04.10.2022.
- 160.European Court of Human Rights. Case 21181/19, 51751/20 Tuleya v. Poland; 06.10.2023.

Foreign Judgments

- 161.US Supreme Court. Case Randall v. Brigham, 74 U.S. 523; 1869. Judgment. Obtained 07.03.2018.: https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/us/74/523/
- 162.US Supreme Court. Case Baker v. Carr, 369 U.S. 186; 26.03.1962. Judgment. Obtained 07.03.2018.: https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/us/369/186/
- 163.US Supreme Court. Case Pierson v. Ray, 386 U.S. 547; 11.04.1967. Judgment. Obtained 07.03.2018.: https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/us/386/547/
- 164.US Supreme Court. Case Chandler v. Judicial Council, 398 U.S. 74; 01.06.1970. Judgment. Obtained 07.03.2018.: https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/us/398/74/
- 165.US Supreme Court. Case Laird v. Tatum, 409 U.S. 824; 10.10.1972. Judgment. Obtained 07.03.2018.: https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/us/409/824/
- 166.US Supreme Court. Case United States v. Will, 449 U.S. 200; 15.12.1980. Judgment. Obtained 07.03.2018.: https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/us/449/200/
- 167.US Supreme Court. Case Nixon v. Fitzgerald, 457 U.S. 731; 24.06.1982. Obtained 07.03.2018.: https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/us/449/200/
- 168.US Supreme Court. Case Clinton v. Jones, 520 U.S. 681; 27.05.1997. Obtained 07.03.2018.: https://www.law.cornell.edu/supct/html/95-1853.ZS.html
- 169.US Supreme Court. Case Republican Party of Minn. v. White, 536 U.S. 765; 27.06.2002. Judgment. Obtained 07.03.2018.: https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/us/536/765/
- 170.High Court of Australia. Case R v Kirby; Ex parte Boilermakers' Society of Australia [1956] HCA 10; (1956) 94 CLR 254; 02.03.1956. Judgment. Obtained 28.01.2021.: http://eresources.hcourt.gov.au/showbyHandle/1/9239

171.High Court of Australia. Case Fingleton v. The Queen, 2005, 227 CLR 166; 23.06.2005. Judgment. Obtained 03.01.2021.: http://www8.austlii.edu.au/cgibin/viewdoc/au/cases/cth/HCA/2005/34.html

172.Beļģijas Konstitucionālā tiesa. Lieta 66/94; 14.07.1994. Spriedums.

173.Constitutional Court of Bosnia and Herzegovina. Case U 7/21; 23.09.2021. Judgment. Obtained 27.02.2024.: https://codices.coe.int/codices/results/fulltext/2FF8FA6E-E2AD-4746-4783-08DC225DC81B

174.Constitutional Court of the Republic of Bulgaria. Case 2/19; 05.03.2019. Judgment. Obtained 27.02.2024.: https://codices.coe.int/codices/documents/precis/E816CB4B-2F09-454A-3DA0-08DC225DC81B

175.Constitutional Court of the Republic of Bulgaria. Case 1/22; 08.02.2022. Judgment. Obtained 27.02.2024.: https://codices.coe.int/codices/results/precis/281C6E17-0E5A-4069-415B-08DC225DC81B

176.Constitutional Court of the Czech Republic. Case PL. ÚS 7/02; 18.06.2002. Judgment. Obtained 15.05.2019.: https://www.usoud.cz/en/decisions/2002-06-18-pl-us-7-02-judiciary-act

177.Constitutional Court of the Czech Republic. Case PL. ÚS 11/02; 11.06.2003. Judgment. Obtained 15.05.2019.: https://www.usoud.cz/en/decisions/2003-06-11-pl-us-11-02-judgessalaries

178.Constitutional Court of the Czech Republic. Case ÚS 18/06; 11.07.2006. Judgment. Obtained 15.05.2019.: https://www.usoud.cz/en/decisions/2006-07-11-pl-us-18-06-removal-of-chief-judges

179.Constitutional Court of the Czech Republic. Case PL. ÚS 12/10; 07.09.2010. Judgment. Obtained Obtained 15.05.2019.: https://www.usoud.cz/en/decisions/2010-09-07-pl-us-12-10-judges-pay-2010

180.Constitutional Court of South Africa. Case Van Rooyen and Others v The State and Others (General Council of the Bar of South Africa Intervening), CCT 21/01 (2002) ZACC 8; 2002 (5) SA 246 (CC); 2002 (8) BCLR 810 (CC); 11.06.2002. Judgment. Obtained 12.03.2017.: http://www.saflii.org/za/cases/ZACC/2002/8.html

181.Constitutional Council of France. Case 2021-829 DC; 17.12.2021. Judgment. Obtained 27.02.2024.: https://codices.coe.int/codices/results/precis/D0ABE312-E8F3-46D8-39E9-08DC225DC81B

182. House of Lords. Case A and others v. Secretary of State for the Home Department, [2004] UKHL 56; 16.12.2004. Judgment. Obtained 14.06.2019.: https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/ld200405/ldjudgmt/jd041216/a&others.pdf

- 183. Estonian Supreme Court, Constitutional Chamber. Case 5-20-7; 16.03.2021. Judgment. Obtained 27.02.2024.: https://codices.coe.int/codices/results/fulltext/AF62E12E-054A-4550-4C4E-08DC225DC81B
- 184. Supreme Court of India. Case S.P. Gupta v. Union of India, AIR 1982 SC 149, 1981 Supp(1) SCC 87; 1982 2 SCR 365; 30.12.1981. Judgment. Obtained 17.06.2020.: https://indiankanoon.org/doc/1294854/
- 185. Supreme Court of India. Case C. Ravichandran Iyer v Justice A.M. Bhattocharjee (1995) 5SCC 457; 5.09.1995. Judgment. Obtained 14.03.2021.: https://www.casemine.com/judgement/in/5609accce4b014971140fc64
- 186.Supreme Court of India. Case Supreme Court ... vs Union Of India (2015) AIR 2015 SC 5457; 16.10.2015. Judgment. Obtained 23.12.2021.: https://indiankanoon.org/doc/66970168/
- 187.Italian Constitutional Court. Case 224/2009; 08.07.2009. Judgment. Obtained 22.11.2019.:
- https://www.cortecostituzionale.it/documenti/download/doc/recent_judgments/S2009224_Amira nte_Maddalena_en.pdf
- 188. Italian Constitutional Court. Case 170/2018; 04.07.2018. Obtained 08.02.2020.: https://www.cortecostituzionale.it/documenti/download/doc/recent_judgments/S_170_2018_EN.pdfs
- 189. Supreme Court of Israel. Case United Bank Mizrahi v. Migdal Cooperative Village, CA 6821/83 (1995); 09.11.1995. Judgment. Obtained 06.12.2020.: http://versa.cardozo.yu.edu/opinions/united-mizrahi-bank-v-migdalcooperative-village
 - All judgments of the Supreme Court of Canada obtained: https://decisions.scc-csc.ca/scc-csc/scc-csc/en/nav_date.do
- 190. Supreme Court of Canada. Case Valente v. The Queen 2 SCR 673, No 17583; 19.12.1985. Judgment.
- 191. Supreme Court of Canada. Case Beauregard v. Canada 2 SCR 56, No 17884; 16.09.1986. Judgment.
- 192. Supreme Court of Canada. Case Mackeigan v. Hickman 2 SCR 796, No 21315, 21351; 05.10.1989. Judgment.
- 193. Supreme Court of Canada. Case R. v. Lippé 2 SCR 114, No 22072; 05.12.1990. Judgment.
- 194. Supreme Court of Canada. Case R. v. Généreux 1 SCR 259, No 22103; 13.02.1992. Judgment.
- 195. Supreme Court of Canada. Case New Brunswick Broadcasting Co v. Noca Scotia (Speaker of the House of Assambly) 1 SCR, No 22457; 21.01.1993. Judgment.

- 196. Supreme Court of Canada. Case RJR-MacDonald Inc. v. Canada (Attorney General), 3 SCR 199, No 23460, 23490; 21.09.1995. Judgment.
- 197. Supreme Court of Canada. Case Cooper v. Canada (Homan Rights Commission) 3 SCR 854, No 24134, 24135; 21.11.1996. Judgment.
- 198. Supreme Court of Canada. Case Ref re Remuneration of Judges of the Prov. Court of P.E.I.; Ref re Independence and Impartiality of Judges of the Prov. Court of P.E.I. 3 SCR 3, No 24508, 24778; 18.09.1997. Judgment.
- 199. Supreme Court of Canada. Case Therrien (Re) 2 SCR 3, No 27004; 07.06.2001. Judgment.
- 200. Supreme Court of Canada. Case Mackin v. New Brunswick 1 SCR 405, No 27722; 14.02.2002. Judgment.
- 201. Supreme Court of Canada. Case Doucet-Boudreau v. Nova Scotia (Minister of Education) 3 SCR 3, No 28807; 06.11.2003. Judgment.
- 202. Supreme Court of Canada. Case Provincial Court Judges' Assn. of New Brunswick v. New Brunswick (Minister of Justice) 2 SCR 286, No 29525, 30006, 30148, 30477; 22.07.2005. Judgment.
- 203. Supreme Court of Canada. Case Charkaoui v. Canada (Citizenship and Immigration) 1 SCR 350, No 30762, 30929, 31178; 23.02.2007. Judgment.
- 204. Supreme Court of Canada. Case Ontario v. Criminal Lawyers' Association of Ontario 3 SCR 3, No 34317; 01.08.2013. Judgment.
- 205. Supreme Court of Canada. Case Conférence des juges de paix magistrats du Québec v. Quebec (Attorney General), 2016 SCC 39, No 34317; 14.10.2016. Judgment.
- 206. Constitutional Court of Kosovo. Case KO 98/11; 20.09.2011. Judgment, CODICES: KOS-2014-2-005. Obtained 24.07.2023.:

http://www.codices.coe.int/NXT/gateway.dll?f=templates&fn=default.htm

- 207. Constitutional Court of the Republic of Lithuania. Case 13/2000-14/2000-20/2000-21/2000-25/2000-31/2000-35/2000-39/2000-8/01-31/01; 12.07.2001. Obtained 15.08.2018.: On reducing the salaries of judges Constitutional Court of The Republic of Lithuania (lrkt.lt)
- 208. Constitutional Court of the Republic of Lithuania. Case 38/04-39/04; 22.10.2007. Obtained 15.08.2018.: https://www.lrkt.lt/en/court-acts/search/170/ta927/content
- 209. Constitutional Court of the Republic of Lithuania. Case 27/2009-29/2009-30/2009-31/2010-53/2010-55/2010; 14.02.2011. Obtained 12.4.2016.: https://www.lrkt.lt/en/court-acts/search/170/ta934/content

- 210. Constitutional Court of the Republic of Lithuania. Case 125/2010-26/2011-21/2012-6/2013-8/2013-10/2013; 01.07.2013. Obtained 14.04.2016.: https://www.lrkt.lt/en/court-acts/search/170/ta935/content
- 211. Constitutional Court of the Republic of Lithuania. Case KT41-N4/2020, 16/2019; 09.03.2020. Obtained 25.02.2024.: https://lrkt.lt/en/court-acts/search/170/ta2137/content
- 212. Constitutional Court of the Republic of Lithuania. Case KT45-N3/2022, 1/2021-6/2021-20/2021; 15.04.2022. Obtained 25.02.2024.: https://lrkt.lt/en/court-acts/search/170/ta2663/summary
- 213. Constitutional Court of the Republic of Moldova. Case 18; 10.07.2021. Obtained 27.02.2024.: https://codices.coe.int/codices/results/precis/98135CBE-F0EA-41BC-409F-08DC225DC81B
- 214. Constitutional Court of the Republic of Moldova. Case 38; 07.12.2021. Obtained 27.02.2024.: https://codices.coe.int/codices/results/precis/D6FC2C7C-C1F4-410E-418D-08DC225DC81B
- 215. Constoitutional Court of Ukraine. Case 19-rp/2003; 10.12.2003. Judgment. CODICES: UKR-2003-3-022. Obtained 27.02.2024.: http://www.codices.coe.int/NXT/gateway.dll?f=templates&fn=default.htm
- 216. Constitutional Court of Hungary. Case 48/1991; 26.09.1991. Judgment. CODICES: HUN-1991-S-002. Obtained 21.02.2023.: http://www.codices.coe.int/NXT/gateway.dll?f=templates&fn=default.htm
- 217. German Federal Constitutional Court. Case 2 BvR 1473/20; 11.11.2021. Obtained 27.02.2024.: https://codices.coe.int/codices/results/precis/97C470FA-4D82-4DBA-3CD0-08DC225DC81B

Documents of International Institutions

- United Nations Social and Economic Council (2002). Bangalore Principles of Judicial
 Conduct. Obtained 23.02.2017.:
 https://www.judicialintegritygroup.org/images/resources/documents/ECOSOC_2006_23_Engl.p
 df
- 2. UN GA (1948). Universal Declaration of Human Rights. Obtained 20.04.2024.: https://www.tiesibsargs.lv/resource/ano-vispareja-cilvektiesibu-deklaracija/
- 3. UN (1985). UN Basic Principles on the Independence of the Judiciary. Published: Latvijas Vēstnesis, 148, 28.09.1995.

- 4. Central Council of the International Association of Judges (1999). The Universal Charter of the Judge. Obtained 24.11.2018.: https://www.icj.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/03/IAJ-Universal-Charter-of-the-Judge-instruments-1989-eng.pdf
- 5. Committee of Ministers, Council of Europe (2010). Rekomendācija CM/Rec(2010)12 "Tiesneši: neatkarība, efektivitāte un atbildība" (*Recommendation CM/Rec(2010)12 of the Committee of Ministers to member states on judges: independence, efficiency and responsibilities*), 17.11.2010. Obtained 24.12.2021.: https://www.icj.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/06/CMRec201012E.pdf
- 6. Committee of Ministers, Council of Europe (1994). Recommendation No. R (94)12 to Member States On Independence, Efficiency and Role of Judges, 13.10.1994. Obtained 23.12.2021.: https://advokat-prnjavorac.com/legislation/Recommendation.pdfs
- 7. Directorate of Legal Affairs, Council of Europe (1998). European Charter on the Statute of Judges and Explanatory Memorandum, Council of Judges. Obtained 23.12.2021.: https://www.icj.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/06/European-Charter-on-Statute-of-Judges_EN.pdf
- 8. European Commission (2022). Country Chapter on the rule of law situation in Latvia. The rule of law situation in the European Union SWD(2022)514, 13.07.2022. Obtained 25.02.2024.:

https://www.at.gov.lv/files/uploads/files/9_Tieslietu_padome/Dokumenti/2022_EK_Zinojums_p ar_tiesiskumu_lv.pdf

- 9. CCJE (2001). Opinion No 1 On Standards Concerning the Independence of the Judiciary and the Irremovability of Judges, 23.11.2001. Obtained 23.12.2021.: https://rm.coe.int/1680747830
- 10. CCJE (2001). Opinion No 2 On the Funding and management of Courts with Reference to the Efficiency of the Judiciary and to Article 6 of the European Convention on Human Rights, 23.11.2001. Obtained 23.12.2021.: https://rm.coe.int/1680747492
- 11. CCJE (2002). Opinion No 3 On Ethics and Liability of Judges, 19.11.2002. Obtained 23.12.2021.: https://rm.coe.int/16807475bb
- 12. CCJE (2003). Opinion No 4 On Appropriate Initial and In-Service Training for Judges at National and European Levels, 27.11.2003. Obtained 23.12.2021.: https://rm.coe.int/1680747d37
- 13. CCJE (2008). Opinion No 11 On the Quality of Judicial Decisions, 18.12.2008. Obtained 23.12.2021.: https://rm.coe.int/16807482bf
- 14. CCJE (2010). Magna Carta of Judges, 17.11.2010. Obtained 23.12.2021.: https://rm.coe.int/2010-ccje-magna-carta-anglais/168063e431

- 15. CCJE (2010). Opinion No 13 On the Role of Judges in the Enforcement of Judicial Decisions, 19.11.2010. Obtained 23.12.2021.: https://rm.coe.int/168074820e
- 16. CCJE (2014). Opinion No 17 On the Evaluation of Judges' Work, the Quality of Justice and Respect for Judicial Independence, 24.10.2014. Obtained 23.12.2021.: https://rm.coe.int/16807481ea
- 17. CCJE (2015). Opinion No 18 The position of the judiciary and its relation with the other powers of state in a modern democracy, 16.10.2015. Obtained 23.12.2021.: https://rm.coe.int/16807481a1
- 18. CCJE (2016). Opinion No 19 The Role of Court Presidents, 10.11.2016. Obtained 23.12.2021.: https://rm.coe.int/1680748232
- 19. CCJE (2018). Opinion No 21 Preventing Corruption among Judges, 9.11.2018. Obtained 23.12.2021.: https://rm.coe.int/ccje-2018-3e-avis-21-ccje-2018-prevent-corruption-amongst-judges/native/16808fd8dd
- 20. CCJE (2020). Opinion No 23 The Role of Associations of Judges in Supporting Judicial Independence, 06.11.2020. Obtained 23.12.2021.: https://rm.coe.int/opinion-23-en-ccje-2020/1680a03d4b
- 21. CCJE (2021). Opinion No 24 Evolution of the Councils for the Judiciary and their Role in Independent and Impartial Judicial Systems, 05.11.2021. Obtained 23.12.2021.: https://rm.coe.int/opinion-no-24-2021-of-the-ccje/1680a47604
- 22. ENCJ (2013). Project of Independence and Accountability. Obtained 03.12.2023.: https://www.encj.eu/articles/71
- 23. ENCJ (2014). Report. Independence and Accountability of the Judiciary. Roma, 13.06.2014. Obtained 27.11.2023.: https://www.encj.eu/node/250
- 24. ENCJ (2016). Independence and Accountability of the Judiciary and of the Prosecution, 3.06.2016. Obtained 27.11.2023.: https://www.encj.eu/images/stories/pdf/workinggroups/encj_report_ia_2015_2016_adopted_ga.pdf
- 25. ENCJ (2019). Independence, Accountability and Quality of the Judiciary. Indicators and Surveys: Leading a process of positive change. Report 2018-2019. Bratislava, 07.06.2019. Obtained 27.11.2023.: https://pgwrk-websitemedia.s3.eu-west-1.amazonaws.com/production/pwk-web-encj2017-p/GA%2019/ENCJ%20IAQ%20report%202018-2019%20adopted%207%20June%202019%20final-july.pdf
- 26. ENCJ (2021). Independence, Accountability and Quality of the Judiciary. Improving indicators and surveys. Report 2020-2021, 2.06.2021. Obtained 27.11.2023.: <a href="https://pgwrk-pg

websitemedia.s3.eu-west-1.amazonaws.com/production/pwk-web-encj2017-p/Reports/ENCJ%20Rport%20IA%26Q%202020-%202021%20adopted%20GA%202%20June%202021.pdf

- 27. ENCJ (2022). Independence, Accountability and Quality of the Judiciary. The next step in measuring independence, court users' experiences and quality assessment. Report 2021-2022, Athens, 03.06.2022. Obtained 27.11.2023.: https://pgwrk-websitemedia.s3.eu-west-1.amazonaws.com/production/pwk-web-encj2017-
- p/GA%2022/ENCJ%20Report%20IA%26Q%202021-2022%20adopted%20GA.pdf
- 28. ENCJ (2022). Survey on the Independence of Judges. Obtained 3.12.2023.: https://pgwrk-websitemedia.s3.eu-west-1.amazonaws.com/production/pwk-web-encj2017-p/GA%2022/Report%20ENCJ%20Survey%202022.pdf
- 29. ENCJ (2023). Indicators Independence, Accountability and Quality of the Judiciary. Reenforcing judicial protection. Report 2022-2023, Ljubljana, 09.06.2023. Obtained 27.11.2023.: https://pgwrk-websitemedia.s3.eu-west-1.amazonaws.com/production/pwk-web-encj2017-p/GA%20Ljubljana/ENCJ%20Report%20Indicators%20IAQ%202022-2023%2025%20May%202023%20with%20links.pdf
- 30. European Association of Judges (1997). Judges' Charter in Europe. Obtained 24.12.2021.: https://www.icj.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/10/Judges-charter-in-europe.pdf
- 31. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2000). Opinion on the draft law of Ukraine on the Judicial System. CDL-INF(2000)5. Opinion. Strasbourg: Council of Europe. Obtained 5.02.2022: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-INF(2000)005-e
- 32. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2007). Opinion on the Draft Law on the Judiciary and the Draft Law on the Status of Judges of Ukraine. CDL-AD(2007)003. Opinion. Strasbourg: Council of Europe. Obtained 13.2.2021.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2007)003-e
- 33. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2007). Judicial Appointments. CDL-AD(2007)028-e. Report. Strasbourg: Council of Europe. Obtained 20.05.2018.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2007)028-e
- 34. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2009). On Draft Amendments to the Law on the Constitutional Court of Latvia. CDL-AD(2009)042. Opinion. Strasbourg: Council of Europe.____Obtained 04.01.2024.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2009)042-e

- 35. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2010). On the Independence of the Judicial System Part I: The Independence of Judges. CDL-AD(2010)004-e. Report. Strasbourg: Council of Europe. Obtained 20.05.2018.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2010)004-e
- 36. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2011). Hungary. On the new Constitution of Hungary. CDL-AD(2011)016. Opinion. Strasbourg: Council of Europe. Obtained 20.05.2018.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2011)016-e
- 37. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2011). On the Draft Law on the Council for the Selection of Judges of Kyrgyzstan. CDL-AD(2011)019. Opinion. Strasbourg: Council of Europe.____Obtained 04.01.2024.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2011)019-e
- 38. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2012). On two Sets of draft Amendments to the Constitutional Provision relating to the Judiciary of Montenegro. CDL-AD(2012)024-e. Opinion. Strasbourg: Council of Europe. Obtained 20.05.2018.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/?pdf=CDL-AD(2012)024-e
- 39. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2012). Hungary. On Act CLXII of 2011 on the Legal Status and Remuneration of Judges and Act CLXI of 2011 on the Organization and Administration of Courts of Hungary. CDL-AD(2012)001. Opinion. Strasbourg: Council of Europe. Obtained 20.05.2018.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2012)001-e
- 40. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2012). On Legal Certainty and the Independence of the Judiciary in Bosnia and Herzegovina. CDL-AD(2012)014. Opinion. Strasbourg: Council of Europe. Obtained 20.05.2018.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2012)014-e
- 41. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2013). On the Relationship between Political and Criminal Ministarial Responsibility. CDL-AD(2013)001. Report. Strasbourg: Council of Europe. Obtained 20.05.2018.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/?pdf=CDL-AD(2013)001-e
- 42. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2013). Republic of Moldova. On the Immunity of Judges for the Constitutional Court of Moldova. CDL-AD(2013)008. Amicus curiae brief. Strasbourg: Council of Europe. Obtained 20.05.2018.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/?pdf=CDL-AD(2013)008-e
- 43. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2013). On the draft new Constitution of Iceland. CDL-AD(2013)010. Opinion. Strasbourg: Council of

Europe. Obtained 20.05.2018.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/?pdf=CDL-AD(2013)010-e

- 44. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2013). On the draft Law on the Public Prosecutor's Office of Ukraine. CDL-AD(2013)025. Joint Opinion. Strasbourg: Council of Europe. Obtained 20.05.2018.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/?pdf=CDL-AD(2013)025-e
- 45. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2013). On proposals amending the Draft Law on the amendments to the Constitution to strengthen the independence of Judges of Ukraine. CDL-AD(2013)034. Opinion. Strasbourg: Council of Europe. Obtained 20.05.2018.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/?pdf=CDL-AD(2013)034-e
- 46. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2015). On the Freedom of Expression of Judges. CDL-AD(2015)018. Report. Strasbourg: Council of Europe.

 Obtained

 23.06.2015.:

https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2015)018-e

- 47. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2016). Rule of Law Checklist. CDL-AD(2016)007. Strasbourg: Council of Europe. Obtained 20.05.2020.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2016)007-e
- 48. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2016). On the Draft Code of Judicial Ethics. CDL-AD(2016)013. Opinion. Strasbourg: Council of Europe.

 Obtained

 20.05.2018.:

https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2018)003-e

- 49. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2018). On the Law on Amending and Supplementing the Constitution of the Republic of Moldova (Judiciary). CDL-AD(2018)003. Opinion. Strasbourg: Council of Europe. Obtained 20.05.2018.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2018)003-e
- 50. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2018). On the Draft Amendments to the Constitutional Provisions on the Judiciary. CDL-AD(2018)011. Opinion. Strasbourg: Council of Europe. Obtained 20.05.2018.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2018)011-e
- 51. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2018). On Amendments to Law No. 303/2004 On the Statute of Judges and Prosecutors, Law No. 304/2004 On Judicial Organization, and Law No. 317/2004 On the Superior Council for Magistracy. CDL-

- AD(2018)017. Opinion. Strasbourg: Council of Europe. Obtained 24.01.2024.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2018)011-e
- 52. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2019). Compilation of the Venice Commission Opinions and Reports Concerning Courts and Judges. CDL-PI(2019)008. Report. Strasbourg: Council of Europe. Obtained 11.12.2019.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/?pdf=CDL-PI%282019%29008-e
- 53. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2020). On the Draft Law on Amending and Supplementing the Constitution with Respect to the Superior Council of Magistracy. CDL-AD(2020)001. Joint Opinion. Strasbourg: Council of Europe.

 Obtained

https://www.venice.coe.int/WebForms/documents/by_opinion.aspx?lang=EN

- 54. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2022). On Three Laws Concerning the Justice System. CDL-AD(2022)045. Urgent Opinion. Strasbourg: Council of Europe, 19.12.2022. Obtained 25.02.2024.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2022)045-e
- 55. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2023). Georgia Follow-up Opinion to Previous Opinions Concerning the Organic Law on Common Courts. CDL-AD(2023)033. Follow-up Opinion. Strasbourg: Council of Europe. Obtained 25.02.2024.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2023)033-e
- 56. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2023). Bosnia and Herzegovina Opinion on the Draft Law on Courts of Bosnia and Herzegovina. CDL-AD(2023)003. Opinion. Strasbourg: Council of Europe, 14.03.2023. Obtained 25.02.2024.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2023)003-e
- 57. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2023). Montenegro Follow-up Opinion on the Opinion on the Draft Amendments to the Law on the Judicial Council and Judges. CDL-AD(2023)011. Opinion. Strasbourg: Council of Europe, 13.03.2023.

 Obtained 25.02.2024.:

https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2023)011-e

58. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2023). On the Superior Council of Magistracy and the Status of the Judiciary as Regards Nominations, Mutations, Promotions and Disciplinary Procedures. CDL-AD(2023)015. Joint Opinion of the Venice Commission and the Directorate General of Human Rights and Rule of Law (DGI) of the Council of Europe. Strasbourg: Council of Europe, 13.06.2023. Obtained 25.02.2024.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2023)015-e

59. European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2023). On Legal Safeguards of the Independence of the Judicialy from the Executive Power. CDL-AD(2023)029. Joint Opinion of the Venice Commission and the Directorate General of Human Rights and Rule of Law (DGI) of the Council of Europe. Strasbourg: Council of Europe, 11.10.2023.

Obtained 25.02.2024.:

https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2023)029-e

- 60. European Court of Human Rights (2022). Guide on Article 6 of the European Convention on Human Rights. Right to a Fair Trial (Civil Limb), updated on 31 December 2022, 130 p. Obtained 30.12.2023.: Guide_Art_6_ENG.pdf ECHR ECHR / CEDH (coe.int)
- 61. European Court of Human Rights (2020). Guide on Article 6 of the European Convention on Human Rights. Right to a Fair Trial (Criminal Limb), updated on 31 December 2020, 122 p. Obtained 21.09.2021.: https://www.refworld.org/category,LEGAL,,,,6048e2a00,0.html
- 62. European Judicial Training Network (2016). Judicial Training Principles. 10.06.2016. Obtained 08.01.2024.: https://ejtn.eu/publications/
- 63. International Bar Association (1982). IBA Minimum Standards of Judicial Independence. Obtained 01.01.2022.: https://www.ibanet.org/MediaHandler?id=bb019013-52b1-427c-ad25-a6409b49fe29
- 64. International Association of Judges (2017). Vispārējā tiesnešu harta (*The Universal Charter of the Judge*). Obtained 24.12.2021.: https://www.unodc.org/res/ji/import/international_standards/the_universal_charter_of_the_judge/universal_charter_2017_english.pdf
- 65. International Association of Judicial Independence and World Peace (2008). Mount Scopus International Standards of Judicial Independence (2022). Obtained 02.05.2022.: https://www.jiwp.org/_files/ugd/a1a798_fbf49a3615854d95971bb54831b1d295.pdf
- 66. OSCE (1991). Document of the Moscow Meeting of the Conference on the Human Dimension of the CSCE, II (19.2), Moscow, 03.10.1991. Obtained 04.04.2024.: http://www.osce.org/documents/odihr/1991/10/13995_en.pdf
- 67. OSCE Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights, European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2015). On the Draft Law "On Introduction of Changes and Amendments to the Constitution" of the Kyrgyz Republic. CDL-AD(2015)014. Joint Opinion. Strasbourg: Council of Europe. Obtained 25.01.2024.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2015)014-e
- 68. OSCE Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights, European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) (2016). On the Draft Law "On Introduction of

- Changes and Amendments to the Constitution" Kyrgyz Republic. CDL-AD(2016)025. Joint Opinion. Strasbourg: Council of Europe. Obtained 25.01.2024.: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2016)025-e
- 69. OSCE Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights, Max Planck Minerva Research Group on Judicial Independence (2010). Kyiv Recommendations on Judicial Independence in Eastern Europe, South Caucasus and Central Asia. Obtained 24.12.2021.: https://www.osce.org/files/f/documents/a/3/73487.pdf
- 70. OSCE Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights (2022). Urgent Opinion on the Draft Constitutional Law of the Republic of Kazakhstan on the Constitutional Court. Opinion-Nr.: JUD-KAZ/443/2022[TO/AIC], 35. p. Obtained 22.12.2023.: https://legislationline.org/sites/default/files/2022-10/443_JUD_KAZ_30Sept2022_en.pdf
- 71. OSCE Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights (2023). Recommendations on Judicial Independence and Accountability (Warsaw Recommendations). Obtained

 10.12.2023.:

 file:///C:/Users/laila/Documents/Disertacija final MB/Disertacija draft LJ 2021/Ar%20saturu

 %20saistiti%20jaut_nodala/2023_info_papildu_TN_saturam/Warsaw_Recommendations_2023.

 pdf
- 72. Judicial Integrity Group (2010). Measures for the Effective Implementation of the Bangalore Principles of Judicial Conduct. Obtained 23.12.2021.: https://www.judicialintegritygroup.org/images/resources/documents/BP_Implementation%20Measures_Engl.pdf
- 73. Judicial Integrity Group (2007). Commentary on Bangalore Principles of Judicial Conduct.

 Obtained

 23.12.2021.: https://www.judicialintegritygroup.org/images/resources/documents/BP_Commentary_Engl.pdf
- 74. United Nations General Assembly (2009). Report of the Special Rapporteur on the Independence of Judges and Lawyers. A/HRC/11/41, 24.03.2009, 29 p. Obtained 17.12.2023.: https://documents-dds-

ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G09/125/63/PDF/G0912563.pdf?OpenElement

75. United Nations General Assembly (2009). Report of the Special Rapporteur on the Independence of Judges and Lawyers, Leandro Despouy. A/64/181, 28.07.2009, 26 p. Obtained 17.12.2023.: <a href="https://documents-dds-nt

ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G09/125/63/PDF/G0912563.pdf?OpenElement

76. United Nations General Assembly (2009). Report of the Special Rapporteur on the Independence of Judges and Lawyers. Promotion and Protection of all Human Rights, Civil, Political, Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, Including the Right to Development.

- A/HRC/11/41, 24.03.2009. Obtained 17.12.2023.: https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G09/125/63/PDF/G0912563.pdf? OpenElement
- 77. United Nations General Assembly (2010). Report of the Special Rapporteur on the Independence of Judges and Lawyers, Gabriela Carina Knaul de Albuquerque e Silva. A/HRC/14/26, 09.04.2010, 22 p. Obtained 17.12.2023.: https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G10/126/22/PDF/G1012622.pdf?OpenElement
- 78. United Nations General Assembly (2014). Report of the Special Rapporteur on the Independence of Judges and Lawyers, Gabriela Knaul. A/HRC/26/32, 28.04.2014, 21 p. Obtained 17.12.2023.: <a href="https://documents-dds-nttps://documents-dds-

ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G14/139/18/PDF/G1413918.pdf?OpenElement

79. United Nations General Assembly (2016). Report of the Special Rapporteur on the Independence of Judges and Lawyers. A/HRC/32/34, 05.04.2016, 14 p. Obtained 17.12.2023.: https://documents-dds-

ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G10/126/22/PDF/G1012622.pdf?OpenElement

- 80. United Nations General Assembly (2018). Report of the Special Rapporteur on the Independence of Judges and Lawyers. A/HRC/38/38, 02.05.2018, 22 p. Obtained 17.12.2023.: UN GA Independence of Judges and Lawyers A 75 172-EN 2020.pdf
- 81. United Nations General Assembly (2019). Report of the Special Rapporteur on the Independence of Judges and Lawyers. Freedom of Expression, Association and Peaceful Assembly for Judges and Prosecutors. A/HRC/41/48, 29.04.2019. Obtained 27.11.2023.: Report of freedom of expression, association and peaceful assembly by judges_2019.pdf
- 82. United Nations General Assembly (2019). Report of the Special Rapporteur on the Independence of Judges and Lawyers. A/74/176, 16.07.2019, 21 p. Obtained 17.12.2023.: A 74_176 E_Report_on_the_UN_Basic_Principles_JI_2019.pdf
- 83. United Nations General Assembly (2020). Report of the Special Rapporteur on the Independence of Judges and Lawyers. A/75/172, 17.07.2020, 24 p. Obtained 17.12.2023.: UN GA Independence of Judges and Lawyers A 75 172-EN 2020.pdf
- 84. United Nations Human Right Committee (2007). General Comment No. 32, Article 14, International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, CCPR/C/GC/32. Obtained 26.12.2021.: https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/606075

Others

1. United Nations Human Right Committee (2007). General Comment No. 32, Article 14, International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, CCPR/C/GC/32. Obtained 26.12.2021.: https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/606075

- 2. Disciplinārtiesa. Lēmums lietā Nr. DT-2/2012, 06.12.2012.
- 3. Disciplinārtiesa. Lēmums lietā Nr. DT-1/2015, 08.01.2015.
- 4. Disciplinārtiesa. Lēmums lietā Nr. DT-5/2015, 02.03.2015.
- 5. Disciplinārtiesa. Lēmums lietā Nr. DT-6/2015, 11.05.2015.
- 6. Disciplinārtiesa. Lēmums lietā Nr. DT-1/2019, 08.02.2019.
- 7. Disciplinārtiesa. Lēmuma lietā Nr. DT-2/2019. 15.02.2019.
- 8. Disciplinārtiesa. Lēmums lietā Nr. DT-4/2019, 16.05.2019.
- 9. Tiesnešu ētikas komisija (2018). Skaidrojums. 27.04.2018. Obtained 08.01.2024.: https://www.tiesas.lv/tiesnesu-etikas-komisijas-sedes
- 10. Tiesnešu ētikas komisija (2020). Skaidrojums. 20.11.2020. Obtained 08.01.2024.: https://www.tiesas.lv/tiesnesu-etikas-komisijas-sedes
- 11. Tiesnešu ētikas komisija (2021). Atzinums. 06.05.2021. Obtained 08.01.2024.: https://www.tiesas.lv/tiesnesu-etikas-komisijas-sedes
- 12. Tiesnešu ētikas komisija (2021). Atzinums. 26.11.2021. Obtained 08.01.2024.: https://www.tiesas.lv/tiesnesu-etikas-komisijas-sedes
- 13. Tiesnešu ētikas komisija (2022). Atzinums. 14.01.2022. Obtained 08.01.2024.: https://www.tiesas.lv/tiesnesu-etikas-komisijas-sedes
- 14. Tiesnešu konference (2021). Tiesnešu ētikas kodekss. 02.02.2021. Obtained 08.01.2024.: https://www.tiesas.lv/normativie-akti-3
- 15. Tieslietu padome (2021). Tieslietu padomes darbības stratēģija 2021. 2025. gadam. Lēmums Nr. 16, 12.03.2021. Obtained 26.02.2024.: https://www.at.gov.lv/lv/tieslietu-padome/darbibas-pamats
- 16. Kūtris, G. (2011). Uzruna atklājot ikgadējo Satversmes tiesas konferenci. Unpublished material.